EXAMINING THE INFLUENCE STRATEGIES OF POPULAR ELEMENTARY-AGED SCHOOL CHILDREN IN THE BROAD SOCIAL NETWORK AND AT THE CLIQUE LEVEL

by

LUCIA CARYN DWYER

(Under the Direction of A. Michele Lease)

ABSTRACT

The primary emphasis of this dissertation was to determine whether high-status students were identified as leaders in the broad social network and to examine the types of strategies high-status children used to exert influence over peers. This study also investigated high-status cliques and examined whether clique mates utilized the same types of influence strategies as high-status peers. Interdisciplinary research has focused on 2 moderately correlated but distinct types of popularity: sociometric popularity and perceived popularity (Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998). The study was conducted using data from a sample of 857 fourth through fifth grade students attending five elementary schools in the southeastern United States. The current findings revealed that high-status students were identified as leaders and that children nominated as both perceived and sociometrically popular had the highest mean scores on the prosocial influence strategies, whereas perceived popular children were nominated by more peers for employing coercive influence strategies. High-status cliques have the most power to influence members with their cliques and the results suggested that the students within the high-status cliques were similar to their high-status peers in terms of influence strategy use or that they

became more similar in behavior through the peer influence from their high-status peers (Kandel, 1978; Kindermann, 1996). Because of the dramatic increase in bullying within our schools via the Internet and via social networking, implementation of bullying prevention programs should make use of this type of information about peer dynamics.

INDEX WORDS: Popularity; Sociometric Popularity; Perceived Popularity; Cliques; Social Cognitive Maps

EXAMINING THE INFLUENCE STRATEGIES OF POPULAR ELEMENTARY-AGED SCHOOL CHILDREN IN THE BROAD SOCIAL NETWORK AND AT THE CLIQUE LEVEL

by

LUCIA CARYN DWYER

B.A., Auburn University, 2009

M.A., The University of Georgia, 2011

A Dissertation Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of The University of Georgia in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

ATHENS, GEORGIA

2014

© 2014

Lucia Caryn Dwyer

All Rights Reserved

WHAT IT MEANS TO BE POPULAR IN ELEMENTARY SCHOOL: WHO IS POPULAR, IN THE BROAD SOCIAL NETWORK AND AT THE CLIQUE LEVEL, AND WHY?

by

LUCIA CARYN DWYER

Major Professor: A. Michele Lease

Committee: Stacey Neuharth-Pritchett

Scott P. Ardoin John Dayton

Electronic Version Approved:

Julie Coffield Interim Dean of the Graduate School The University of Georgia August 2014

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I would like to express my gratitude to my advisor, Dr. Michele Lease, for her guidance and support throughout each phase of the dissertation. Despite feeling daunted at times throughout the writing process, I could always count on Dr. Lease to provide me with meaningful feedback that encouraged me to press forward. Dr. Lease's unsurpassed knowledge of child psychopathology and peer relations research will always astonish me, and I'm very grateful for the time I've spent as her student. I would also like to thank my committee members, Dr. Scott Ardoin, Dr. Stacey Neuharth-Pritchett, and Dr. John Dayton for their insights and advisement. Finally, I would like to thank my family and friends for their support, patience, and understanding. I would especially like to acknowledge my amazing boyfriend and partner, Thomas McGeehan, who no longer has to hear me whine about finishing my dissertation.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
A	CKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iv
Ll	IST OF TABLES	vi
Cl	HAPTER	
1	DISSERTATION INTRODUCTION	1
	Historical Context of Peer Relations Research	1
	Overview of Two Types of Popularity	7
	Perceived Popularity, Dominance, and Aggression	20
	Perceived Popularity and Bullying	24
	Cliques	26
	Leadership and Influence Within Peer Cliques	30
	Current Study	34
2	METHOD	37
	Participants	37
	Procedures	38
	Measures	39
3	RESULTS	44
	Overview	44
	Leadership	44
	Influence Strategies	45
	Cliques	47

4	DISCUSSION	51
	Leadership	52
	Influence Strategies	53
	Cliques	55
	Practical Implications	56
	Limitations and Future Directions	59
RF	EFERENCES	62

LIST OF TABLES

	Page
Table 1.1: Descriptive Statistics for Classification Variables	86
Table 1.2: Intercorrelations Among Variables	87
Table 1.3: Descriptive Statistics for Leadership and Influence Strategy Items	88
Table 1.4: Popular Clique Identification	89
Table 1.5: Descriptive Statistics for Influence Strategy Items Within Cliques	90

CHAPTER ONE

DISSERTATION INTRODUCTION

Historical Context of Peer Relations Research

Developmental and social psychologists have devoted considerable attention to children's peer relations for over three decades (Hartup, 1970). This interest is understandable given that children and adolescents spend considerable amounts of time every day interacting with peers (Asher, 1990; Miller & Gentry, 1995; Rubin, Bukowski, & Laursen, 2009). Within these interactions, children and adolescents develop and begin to acquire specific skills, attitudes, and experiences, which influence their development (Rubin et al., 2009). Interactions provide children with needed social support, companionship, and help to shape and direct behaviors (Ellis & Zarbatany, 2007; Hallinan, 1995). Consequently, children's ability to interact and get along with peers affects their social, emotional, behavioral, and psychological functioning (Asher & Coie, 1990; Hartup, 1970, 1983, 1992; Newcomb & Bagwell, 1996; Rubin, Bukowski, & Parker, 2006). Children's peer relations do not contribute only to childhood happiness and adjustment but also to healthy adult adjustment (Slee & Rigby, 1998). Peers provide learning opportunities and experiences that are unique and cannot be replicated by other socialization agents in a child's life (Hartup, 1992). Adults, but parents in particular, are aware of the importance of these interactions with peers and encourage contact between their children and peers (Hartup, 2009).

The importance of peer relations can also be considered from an ethological perspective.

Because scientists have not been able to demonstrate that peers are essential for development,

given that only rarely are children raised in isolation, studies have investigated this theory in the context of animals. Animal studies suggest maternal rearing without contact between peers produces animals that demonstrate disturbances not only in play but also in long-term disturbances in emotional development (Harlow, 1969). There are no parallel studies with humans but a study by Hollos and Cowan (1973) investigated children who had extensive contact with their parents but grew up without peers on isolated farms in Norway. Compared to controls, the isolated children demonstrated impaired role-taking skills but were not impaired in tasks involving nonsocial logical cognitive operations (Hollos & Cowan, 1973). The children who were isolated lacked social skills. Animal researchers realized to be able to understand animal development, it was imperative to understand how animals interact, form and dissolve relationships, and how groups in which animals are members can influence or be influenced by group's members and their interactions and relationships with each other (Rubin et al., 2009). Animal researchers applied these same ideas to the concept of human development. To understand human development, an understanding of how humans interact and how they form and dissolve relationships is critical along with how groups influence or can be influenced by membership and what interactions and relationships take place within groups (Rubin et al., 2009). Human social relationships are an area of study that cannot be ignored, and researchers have continued to study and develop new methods in which to study human social relationships in childhood. To understand the most contemporary methods and research on children's peer relations, one must first understand the historical background.

Within the broad field of children's peer research, four distinct theories have influenced the development of the field and merit discussion. The first and most influential theory is Sociometry, which derives from the work of Jacob L. Moreno (1934) who published well-known

papers and books (*Who Shall Survive?*) on peer context and groups. Sociometry is based on the idea that to understand group membership and an individual's status within a group, one must first understand the "attractions" and "repulsions" between individuals (Rubin et al., 2009). From this idea, Moreno created the sociometric test that is used to measure attraction and repulsion existing between two persons (Hartup, 2009). Moreno's work included data from many participants, mostly adults. Subsequently, child development researchers applied sociometric methods to the study of children and adolescents (Cillessen, 2009). To provide a framework for the theory of Sociometry, it is helpful to understand the foundations of the theory.

The theory of Sociometry is important to the field of peer relations and has established the groundwork for how researchers assess one's "fit" and status within a peer group. The theory guided researchers to examine how behavior was linked to status. Sociometry was based on a number of assumptions posited by Moreno (1934) who asserted that people are social beings and need to be considered within the context of the other individuals who want to be associated with him or her. The theory postulates that individuals cannot be understood in isolation, and the individual's relations within the group must be taken into account (Bukowski & Hoza, 1989). The second assumption was that an individual's adaptation is based on three interrelated yet distinct aspects of social relations: attraction, repulsion, and indifference. This assumption is still widely used today, as children's positive and negative perceptions of their peers are solicited in research (Cillessen, 2009; Gifford-Smith & Brownell, 2003). Some peers are overlooked, or socially withdrawn, and have fewer social interactions with others, which is why indifference is another important aspect of peer relations (Newcomb, Bukowski, & Pattee, 1993). Moreno also believed that sociometric assessment should be based on how the person perceives others and how others perceive the person. The data collected is based on these

perceptions, so researchers ask students to nominate peers on questions related to status (Cillessen, 2009). Sociometric tests can be based on a range of information and quantification can take the form of a sociogram or summary scores of nominations received (Rubin et al., 2009). Sociometry can be thought of as not only a theory but as a technique that has provided researchers with ways of thinking about groups and ways of developing measures of groups (Rubin et al., 2009).

A second influential theory in the peer relations field is Social Learning Theory, which is derived from the work of Albert Bandura (1977). Social Learning Theory has helped researchers understand how children are socialized. Bandura's previous work had followed the behavioral view of learning, focusing on reinforcement and punishment (Woolfolk, 2010). However, Bandura argued that this view was incomplete because it failed to include an important factor, social influence (Woolfolk, 2010). Social Learning Theory focuses on observational learning, in which importance is placed on the pairing of modeling cues and the observer's perception. This, in turn, generates representations of the model's behavior in the observer's memory (Hartup, 2009). Basically, Bandura proposed that an individual must pay attention to the modeled behavior and remember the details of and learn the modeled behavior to reproduce the behavior. The reproduction of these modeling cues depends on certain conditions-the most prominent being the observed consequences of the model's actions (Hartup, 2009). The modeling cues that lead to favorable outcomes are more likely to be reproduced by the observer. Studies have established other conditions that influence whether a child will replicate the actions of that person (Bandura, 1977). A well-known example of this idea comes from one of Bandura's (1965) experimental studies with preschool children. The children watched a film of an adult who used physical action (e.g., punching, hitting, kicking) on a "Bobo" doll. In Bandura's study, one group of children saw the adult rewarded for their actions; one group saw the model punished; and the third group saw no consequences (Woolfolk, 2010). In line with Bandura's theory, the children who had seen the models positively reinforced for their actions were the most aggressive toward the doll, and the children who observed models' actions punished were less aggressive. In the 1960s, Social Learning Theory principles were applied to studies of children's peer relations to advance understanding of the methods in which peers could shape each other's behavior and act as agents of socialization (Rubin et al., 2009). Researchers demonstrated that peers influenced each other through their experiences in, or observations of, basic forms of social interactions, and the effects could be observed in behaviors, such as cooperation, altruism, and aggression (Rubin et al., 2009).

A third theory has sought to explain the role of interpersonal relationships and social experiences in shaping personality. Sullivan (1953) proposed a theory of personality development suggesting that, at the beginning of middle childhood, children become increasingly concerned about their social status in peer networks and peer groups (Xie, Li, Boucher, Hutchins, & Cairns, 2006; Sullivan, 1953). In the classic work *The Interpersonal Theory of Psychiatry* (Sullivan, 1953), Sullivan proposed that the role of the peer group changes across the juvenile and preadolescent period. The juvenile period begins when children start school, between ages three and five. During the juvenile period, children learn to follow directions from non-family authority figures such as teachers and to adapt to what they notice about peers. More specifically, children compared their own characteristics with those displayed by peers. Children conclude that either their own characteristics are superior or that their peers' characteristics are worth emulating (Howe, 2010). According to Sullivan (1953), the preadolescent period is between eight and a half to ten years of age. During the preadolescent

period, children interact mostly with same-sex peers. These interactions require children to be sensitive to their peers' feelings, a form of interaction Sullivan termed "collaborative" (Howe, 2010; Sullivan, 1953). Moreover, social learning theory (Bandura & Walters, 1963) suggested that the peer social network was important for children because children observed their peers' social behaviors and used those perceptions to guide their own behavior (Xie et al., 2006).

The origin of a fourth, more recent, influential theory in peer relations resides in peer rejection literature. The theory directs researchers' hypotheses about how a child's status and perceptions of self influence behavior. Coie (1990) reasoned that adolescents' self-perceptions of their status might influence their social behavior. Coie (1990) proposed a two-phase model for the development of peer rejection; in the emergent phase, children's characteristics and behaviors provide the foundation for status. In the second phase, the maintenance phase, the child's status eventually becomes a characteristic of the child. However, Coie (1990) argues that whether the child's status becomes stable during the second phase may depend on a variety of reasons, including children's self-perceptions of their status. For example, rejected children who are able to identify their status and the behaviors that they have used to attain such status might change their behaviors to change their status (Mayeux & Cillessen, 2008). If a rejected child is able to stop acting and engaging in behaviors that have offended peers, then the peers' perceptions of the child may change. However, Sandstrom and Coie (1999) suggested the rejected boys with high-self-perceptions of peer liking might have become involved in peer activities, rather than withdrawing from peers, thus having the opportunity to utilize positive behaviors and come to be viewed in a different way by their peers. A child's status, and perceptions of their status, can drive behavior.

Mayeux and Cillessen (2008) suggest that self-perception processes involved in peer rejection might also be applicable in the development and maintenance of high-status, including high social preference, perceived popularity, and the behavior correlates that are associated with both. For example, a child or adolescent possesses a certain characteristic or behavior that places him or her in the emergent phase of popularity (e.g., children nominated as popular by peers). The characteristic or behavior leads to peers regarding the child as powerful and dominant. The child or adolescent who is aware of the perception of their being powerful or dominant, and is enjoying related benefits, might then engage in behaviors that will further increase his or her status, such as overt or relational aggression (Cillessen & Mayeux, 2004). Specifically, it is hypothesized that high-status individuals who are aware of their status may be able to utilize aggressive methods to further their status because they are afforded social protection from suffering negative consequences (Mayeux & Cillessen, 2008). Perceived popular children are selective in choosing which peers they interact with and it is possible they intentionally exert their social power to manipulate these peers (Merten, 1997; Xie, Swift, Cairns, & Cairns, 2002). Moreover, Mayeux and Cillessen (2008) suggest that perceived popularity, which can lead to increased aggression, might be dependent on the individual's perception of their own status (Mayeux & Cillessen, 2008). Thus, the moderator of the peer-perceived popularity and aggression link might be accurate self-perceptions of popularity (Mayeux & Cillessen, 2008).

Overview of Two Types of Popularity

Historically, much of the research that resides in the psychology-based peer relations literature has investigated low-status, rejected children, because of the evidence that these children struggle to fit in with peers and are at risk for concurrent and future psychopathology as well as low academic adjustment (Deater-Deckard, 2001; Kraatz-Keily, Bates, Dodge, & Pettit, 2000; Ollendick, Weist, Borden, & Greene, 1992; Parker & Asher, 1987; Rubin et al., 2006).

However, elevated social status has been established as a good predictor of a number of developmental outcomes, and children who are able to develop and maintain positive peer relationships are likely to develop a positive social identity, positive self-esteem, and exert influence over peers (Hartup, 1970; Lease, Musgrove, & Axelrod, 2002; Parker, Rubin, Price, & DeRosier, 1995). Therefore, researchers have turned their focus as of late to high-status children and the characteristics that define them. Differing disciplinary perspectives on high-status children and adolescents have been investigated (Adler & Adler, 1998; Newcomb et al., 1993; Rodkin, Farmer, Pearl, Van Acker, 2000).

Currently, peer relations research focuses on two dimensions of popularity -- sociometric and perceived popularity -- that are moderately correlated, with discriminable sets of characteristics found to be related to the two constructs (Andreou, 2006; Cillessen & Mayeux, 2004; LaFontana & Cillessen, 1999; Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998; Prinstein & Cillessen, 2003; Rose, Swenson, & Carlson, 2004; Vallaincourt & Hymel, 2006). The meaning of, and characteristics associated with, the term 'popularity' are dependent upon the researcher's background and discipline (Cillessen & Marks, 2011; Lease et al., 2002). Psychologists have tended to adhere to the theory set forth by Moreno (1934) and have assessed popular status based on the assumption that popularity is a measure of the degree to which a child is liked or disliked by their peers (Coie, Dodge, & Copottelli, 1982; Newcomb et al., 1993). The term "popular" became associated in the psychological literature with mostly positive characteristics, such as kind, prosocial, well-liked, accepted, and cooperative with peers and adults (Cairns, Xie, & Leung, 1998; Lease, et al., 2002; Newcomb et al., 1993). In the traditional sociometric literature, the terms "sociometric popularity" and "acceptance" have been nearly interchangeable (Cillessen & Marks, 2011; Lease et al., 2002; Newcomb et al., 1993).

In contrast, the definition of popularity historically used by sociologists (Adler & Adler, 1998; Adler, Kless, & Adler, 1992; Corsaro, 1979; Eder, 1985; Eder, Evans, & Parker, 1995; Merten, 1997) relied on participants' perceptions and social constructions of popularity, and the definitions have identified popular children as prestigious, dominant, and socially prominent (Lease et al., 2002; Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998; Rodkin, Farmer, Pearl, & Van Acker, 2000). Therefore, in sociological research the term "popular" has been associated with being cool, attractive, aggressive, dominant, visible, prestigious, and socially skilled (Adler & Adler, 1998; Cillessen & Marks, 2002; Eder, 1985; Eder et al., 1995; Lease et al., 2002). This type of popularity has been labeled 'perceived popularity' by those trained in the psychological tradition to distinguish it from sociometric popularity (Cillessen & Rose, 2005; Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998; Vaillancourt & Hymel, 2006). To further illustrate the uniqueness of the term "popularity," an in depth review of sociometric popularity and perceived popularity follows.

As noted previously, the origins of sociometric methods as applied in psychology-based peer-relations research are based largely on the work of J. L. Moreno (1934) (Cairns et al., 1998; Cillessen, 2009). Moreno's first sociogram, which included a map of attractions indicated by arrows in a graph, was published in 1934 and was achieved by asking refugee families who were moving into Vienna who they wanted to live next to (Cillessen, 2009). This sociometric procedure allowed for, and prompted, the development of the graphical representation of links among individuals, including individual's positions with regard to one another and the individual's status in the social setting (Cairns et al., 1998). Although Moreno developed the sociometry method, a number of early childhood development researchers adapted and applied this method to the study of the development of children and adolescents (Cillessen, 2009). However, Moreno's method did not allow for statistical analysis because the sociogram was not

a map with geometric properties (Cairns et al., 1998). Moreno's sociogram was a qualitative representation of numerical data (Moreno, 1934). Peery (1979), who followed McCandless and Marshall (1957), argued that the use of sociograms, as originally intended by Moreno, was complex; Peery subsequently utilized the data in the sociogram to derive a quantitative index of the individual's status within the social network (Cairns et al., 1998). In Peery's system, an individual could be classified as popular, rejected, or neglected by calculating the number of peers who nominated the individual as a friend or not a friend. This classification procedure was not as complex as Moreno's sociograms, because the pattern of relationships within the social network, which included clusters of group members was not considered (Cairns et al., 1998). Instead, sociometric status was designed to capture how well individuals within their network were liked or disliked by those within the network rather than the pattern of relationships among all members of the network. Over time, sociometric assessment developed and evolved, and many variations of the assessment procedure were used in research conducted before the 1980s (Cillessen, 2009; Cillessen & Bukowski, 2000). However, researchers eventually agreed that the need for a consensus existed; as a result, the most pivotal procedure in sociometric assessment was developed.

Coie, Dodge, and Coppotelli (1982) argued for the need for a consistent procedure for determining sociometric status to be used across research groups. More specifically, the terms popularity and acceptance among peers were not being operationally defined consistently in the literature before their seminal paper was published. Some researchers defined social status based on the number of peer nominations received for the item "Whom do you like the most?", whereas other researchers combined data from the "like most" question with peer nominations for the question "Whom do you like the least?" to determine sociometric status (Coie et al.,

1982). Therefore, social status distinctions were dependent on whether the researcher determined and defined status through the acceptance score solely or through acceptance (i.e., 'attraction' or "like-most") and rejection (i.e., "repulsion' or "like-least") scores together.

Clear social status distinctions, especially between those children who are overlooked or ignored and those who are actively disliked, were difficult to make when researchers did not use negative sociometric nominations (Coie et al., 1982; Cillessen & Marks, 2011). Based on this problem, and research which showed that negative sociometric nominations posed no harm to children, Coie and colleagues (1982) set the standard for utilizing both positive and negative nomination questions in the sociometric assessment procedures (Asher & Hymel, 1981). In their sociometric procedure, children are asked to nominate three classroom peers that they "like the most" ("acceptance") and three classroom peers that they "like the least" ("rejection") (Coie et al., 1982). The number of nominations received for each question is summed for each child and standardized within classroom to control for differences in classroom size. Because children tend to give like-most nominations to same-gender peers and tend to give more like-least nominations to opposite-gender peers, scores also are standardized by gender to account for uneven gender distributions across classrooms. Two scores are derived from the standardized like-most and like-least scores: social preference and social impact (Peery, 1979). The difference between the standardized acceptance and standardized rejection scores provided a score for "social preference." The summing of the standardized acceptance and standardized rejection scores provided a score for "social impact."

The like-most, like-least, social preference, and social impact scores are then used to determine the sociometric status category to which a child is classified as outlined by Coie, Dodge, and Coppotelli (1982). Historically, children who received high acceptance scores, low

rejection scores, and high social preference scores were labeled "popular", but children who received high acceptance scores, high rejection scores, and high social impact scores were largely ignored. Subsequent research performed by Roff, Sells, and Golden (1972) indicated that these children were conceptually different from "popular" children; Coie and colleagues then proposed to identify that group of children and label them as "controversial." Thus, Coie and colleagues' (1982) resulting procedure classified children into one of five sociometric status categories: Popular children receive a social preference standard score of greater than 1; a likemost standard score of greater than 0; and a like-least standard score of less than 0. Controversial children receive a social impact score of greater than 1 as well as like-most and like-least standard scores of greater than 0. Rejected children receive a social preference score of less than -1; a like-least standard score of greater than 0; and a like-most standard score of less than 0. Neglected children receive a social impact score of less than -1; a like-most score of 0; and a like-least score of 0. Average children receive a social preference standard score of greater than -.5 and less than .5. This sociometric procedure has been the standard method used in research since the 1980s and is still the most widely used procedure today (Cillessen, 2009; Cillessen & Marks, 2011).

Cillessen (2009) described and distinguished elements of the sociometric procedure including the "reference group, voter population, votee population, quantification method, and classification method." The "reference group" includes all persons within a group or social network within which status is determined. Therefore, peer status depends upon the reference group in which such status is assessed. Research recommends that the reference group for kindergarten and elementary students be the classroom and for early adolescents in middle school, the grade (Cillessen, 2009). The children or adolescents who participate in a sociometric

procedure and complete a sociometric questionnaire are termed the "voter population." The children or adolescents who are being evaluated are termed the "votee population." All members of the reference group should participate as both voters and votees. In the ideal sociometric procedure, no restrictions should be placed on the voter or votee population. However, in practice, this ideal situation is often not possible due to absenteeism on the day of testing as well as lack of permission for participation. Sociometric scores can still be obtained even without all members of the reference group participating; the acceptable participation rate is a minimum of 70% when limited nomination procedures (i.e., nominations for like-most and like-least are limited to three) are used (Crick & Ladd, 1990). If the researchers use an unlimited nomination procedure, however, sociometric scores can be obtained with a 60% participation rate (Cillessen, 2009). Cillessen (2009) noted benefits of using unlimited nominations with older children and adolescents, especially when the entire grade level (versus classroom) is the reference group. Also, research suggests that the sociometric scores that are derived from unlimited nominations are stable and have higher correlations with measures of social behavior than do scores derived from limited nomination procedures (Cillessen & Mayeux, 2004; Jiang & Cillessen, 2005; Terry, 2000).

The next step in the sociometric procedure is the quantification method (Cillessen, 2009). The way scores are usually computed for peer nominations is to count the total number of peer nominations that are received for each sociometric item. A complication that could arise during this process is a positive correlation between the number of votes received and the size of the voter population. To control for this issue, Coie and colleagues (1982) established a standardization method in which raw scores are standardized to z-scores within the votee population, as previously described.

Finally, the last step in the sociometric process is the classification method. Although other methods also exist, the most common method is the one established by Coie et al. (1982), which is a two-dimensional system that uses children's standard scores to classify them as popular, rejected, neglected, controversial, or average (Cillessen, 2009). Because this review focuses on high-status or popular children, the correlates of sociometric status and previous research on sociometrically popular children will be discussed.

When the traditional definition of popularity from the sociometric literature has been utilized, researchers have found sociometric popularity is correlated with prosocial characteristics as well as low levels of aggression and disruptive behavior (Coie, Dodge, & Kupersmidt, 1990; LaFontana & Cillessen, 2002; Lease et al., 2002; Parkhurst & Asher, 1992; Rubin, et al. 2006). In the classic sociometric study of Coie and colleagues (1982), peers nominated sociometrically popular children as leaders and as cooperative and infrequently nominated them for negative characteristics such as "disrupts the group," "fights," and "seeks help." Similarly, sociometrically popular children have been found to be fun, kind, trustworthy, cooperative, less likely to start fights and disrupt the group, and less 'stuck-up' than other students (Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998; LaFontana & Cillessen, 1999). Sociometrically popular children also have been found to be socially and academically competent and overall prosocial, well-adapted children (Coie et al., 1990; LaFontana & Cillessen, 1999; Newcomb et al., 1993; Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998; Rubin et al., 2006). In a meta-analysis of peer relations, patterns of behavioral correlates were found to be associated with sociometric popularity (Newcomb et al., 1993). High levels of sociability, high cognitive abilities, low levels of aggression, and low levels of withdrawal were correlated with sociometric popularity. In comparison to average children, sociometrically popular children demonstrated better problem-solving skills, positive

social actions, and positive social traits as well as lower presentations of disruptive behavior and loneliness. Furthermore, sociometrically popular children tend to be regarded as leaders within the group and effective problem solvers (Newcomb et al., 1993; Rubin et al., 1998). Overall, research and reviews (Asher & Coie, 1990; Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998; Rubin et al. 2006) have indicated that sociometrically popular children possess a profile that is indicative of positive adjustment in academics, interpersonal skills, and emotional and behavioral functioning.

Not only have distinct behavioral profiles emerged in cross-sectional research, Ollendick and colleagues found distinct differences between the five sociometric status categories in a fiveyear longitudinal study (Ollendick, Weist, Borden, & Greene, 1992) as well. The researchers investigated sociometric status as well as academic, behavioral, and psychological adjustment. Initial sociometric assessment occurred in the fourth grade and the follow up academic, behavioral, and psychological adjustment assessment occurred in the ninth grade. Consistent with cross-sectional research, sociometrically popular children were more frequently nominated for likeable behaviors by their peers in comparison to the other sociometric status categories, whereas children who were classified as controversial and rejected were more frequently nominated by their peers for aggressive behavior. Further, controversial and rejected children self-reported more substance abuse and conduct problems and committed a similar number of delinquent offenses. On a teacher rated scale, controversial children showed higher levels of attention problems than popular or neglected children, whereas in the academic domain, controversial children failed at least one grade and were outperformed by their popular and neglected peers on achievement tests, similar to their rejected peers. However, the authors noted that researchers should focus more on controversial as well as rejected children, as some of the

controversial children did not appear to be maladjusted 5 years later but reported good outcomes, including academic honors, leadership roles, and participation in the community.

Comparable to sociometrically popular children, controversial children have been show to display positive social interactions (Newcomb et al., 1993); to receive high ratings of popularity (Wentzel & Asher, 1995); and to be perceived as leaders (Bagwell, Coie, Terry, & Lochman, 2000). However, similar to rejected children, controversial children have been shown to be aggressive, disruptive; and display multiple antisocial behaviors (Newcomb et al., 1993; Wentzel & Asher, 1995). Controversial children have also been perceived as arrogant or snobbish (Hatzichristou & Hopf, 1996). Research has found that controversial children display a similar profile to both the popular and rejected children in that they are perceived as disruptive, starting fights, seeking help, and being leaders in the peer group (Coie et al., 1982; Newcomb et al., 1993). Controversial children not only have been shown to have elevated levels of aggression in comparison to average children, but their aggression has been significantly greater than that displayed by rejected children. Researchers have asserted that controversial children's profile supports the view of them as "visible, active, and assertive children" (Coie et al., 1982).

Interestingly, a differing perspective on popularity, existing outside of the developmental psychology literature, might provide insight into the "controversial" classification. Specifically, sociological researchers tend to conduct ethnographic studies that include observing patterns of interactions among students and investigate students' perceptions of their interactions to provide meaning to their own and others' popularity (Adler & Adler, 1998; Eder, et al., 1995). Ethnographic studies have revealed that the term 'popularity' holds different meanings for many students and, possibly, the definition of popularity changes over time (Eder, 1985). 'Popularity' in the sociological tradition is not interchangeable with liking. Instead, the correlates of

popularity in this tradition include visibility, dominance, prestige, athletic ability, family background (which includes parents' socioeconomic status), physical attractiveness, and socially savvy interpersonal skills (Adler & Adler, 1998; Eder, 1985). Thus, liking and sociological popularity are not the same construct: Eder (1985) noted that girls agreed that female popular students were more visible than others but did not agree that all female popular students were well-liked. Moreover, some girls described the popular girls as nice, friendly, and well-liked, but other girls described the popular girls as stuck-up and unfriendly and expressed dislike of them (Eder, 1985). The terms "sociometric popularity" (or likeability, social acceptance) and peer 'perceived popularity' have been adopted to distinguish between someone who is well-liked (i.e., sociometric popularity) from someone who fits the sociological conception of 'popularity'.

In the late 1990s, psychology-based researchers began to investigate the hypothesis that sociometric popularity and peer perceptions of popularity were distinct constructs (Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998). Parkhurst and Hopmeyer's 1998 study was built on the hypotheses of an earlier study (Parkhurst & Asher, 1992) in which students reported on popular students at their school and suggested that the popular students were not the most liked, kind, or trustworthy, that they could not take teasing but did start fights, and that they were not shy. Students reported that the popular students were 'stuck-up' and were 'not easy to push around'. Therefore, in one of the first studies of its kind, Parkhurst and Hopmeyer (1998) hypothesized that students who were identified as sociometrically popular would be distinct from students who were explicitly identified by peers as 'popular', corresponding to the sociological conception of popularity. Results indicated that sociometric popularity was only moderately correlated with perceived popularity; perceived popularity was correlated more highly with the social impact score used in sociometric assessment methods. As such, it would appear that sociometrically controversial

students would be most likely to be classified as perceived popular, and sociometrically neglected students would be least likely to be perceived as popular. Parkhurst and Hopmeyer's results confirmed that, utilizing the sociometric status procedure, students who were classified as controversial and popular constituted the highest proportion of perceived popular students. Students who were classified as high in terms of perceived popularity and were not classified as sociometrically popular were described as aggressive and self-important and not kind nor trustworthy. Interestingly, one study found that 11% of (sociometrically) *rejected* students also ranked high in terms of perceived popularity (Lease et al., 2002).

Subsequent research has replicated Parkhurst and Hopmeyer's (1998) findings that perceived popularity and sociometric popularity are correlated with each other as well as social dominance, yet all three appear to be independent constructs (Lease et al., 2002; Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998). In an elementary-aged sample, Lease, Kennedy, and Axelrod (2002) found perceived popularity and sociometric popularity to be correlated moderately (r=.62). In the same sample, social dominance was also found to be correlated moderately with perceived popularity (r=.62) and sociometric popularity (r=.57). Behavioral characteristics associated with perceived popularity and sociometric popularity were investigated, and the authors found further evidence that perceived and sociometric popularity are differing constructs. Perceived popular boys were characterized as attractive, socially visible, socially aggressive, and not socially withdrawn. Girls who were perceived as popular were characterized as bright, socially visible, and socially aggressive. Participants in the Lease and colleagues' study (2002) indicated that they preferred to have perceived popular children to reign as group leaders, they admired perceived popular children, and they also desired to be like the perceived popular children (Lease et al., 2002). Specific characteristics were found to be associated with boys who were identified both as

perceived popular and well-liked. For example, they were not characterized as above-average in terms of social aggressiveness or attractiveness. Girls who were perceived as popular and also well-liked were not socially aggressive nor were they as socially visible as the perceived popular-only group of girls (Lease et al., 2002).

Perceived popularity is a social construct and the definition may vary across cultures and from population to population given that respondents decide what it means to be 'popular' (Rose, Swenson, & Waller, 2004). However, a number of articles and reviews have identified similar characteristics of perceived popularity. Perceived popularity is associated with being well known, cool, dominant, aggressive, athletic, being a leader, having desirable possessions, and being desirable to the opposite sex (Adler & Adler, 1998; Eder, 1985; LaFontana & Cillessen, 2002; Lease et al., 2002; Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998; Rose et al., 2004). Similar characteristics for children who were perceived as popular were found in a sample drawn from elementary schools in Hong Kong (Schwartz, Tom, Chang, Xu, Duong, & Kelly, 2010). Similar to the construct of sociometric popularity in western culture, well-accepted children in the Hong Kong sample demonstrated high levels of assertiveness and leadership and being well accepted was associated with positive behavioral characteristics. This profile contrasted with the profile of characteristics displayed by children who were perceived as popular, which included both prosocial and aggressive tactics. The authors endorse the hypothesis that popular children may not engage in behaviors that are regarded as positive by their peers. Instead, perceived popular children and adolescents who have adequate social skills may engage in aversive behaviors to maintain their status (Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998). Finally, the authors suggest that perceived popularity reflects a form of social dominance that is distinct from acceptance in both North American and Hong Kong children's peer groups (Schwartz et al., 2009).

Perceived Popularity, Dominance, and Aggression

Theories of social dominance are relevant to the study of peer social status and popularity because the theories suggest that socially dominant individuals are influential and focal group members (Abramovitch & Grusec, 1978; Hawley, 1999). Similar to assertions for high-status children, it is believed that group members watch the dominant individuals of the group to learn from them and imitate them (Hawley, 1999). Bandura's social learning theory would suggest that as individuals observe dominant individuals being reinforced or punished for particular behaviors, individuals become more likely to exhibit socially promoted actions and less likely to demonstrate punished behaviors. This pattern has been documented in young children and indicates that social dominance is associated with a certain amount of prestige (Hawley, 1999), similar to perceived popularity. Dominant toddlers and preschoolers not only play an important role in the social group but they also have the ability to succeed in disputes, and acquire and control the object they desire by utilizing agonistic and coercive strategies (Russon & Waite, 1991; Strayer & Trudel, 1984). Like older children, dominant toddlers and preschoolers are watched, imitated, and liked given the socially central status they have acquired (Abramovitch & Grusec, 1978; Jones, 1984; Strayer & Trudel, 1984).

Social dominance theories emphasize the adaptive role of aggression and propose that children and adolescents use aggression to control the social resources in the group (e.g., social attention) and, subsequently, to increase their social standing among peers and to increase peers' admiration of them (Neal, 2010). According to social dominance theories, dominance is a social reward of aggression (Hartup, 1974). For individuals within a group hierarchy, research has found that aggressive behavior and dominance are positively related (Weisfeld, Omark, & Cronin, 1980). According to social dominance research, the peer group is hierarchically

organized by children's ability to control material and social resources within the peer group (Hawley, 1999). The children at the top of the hierarchy, the most dominant children, are influential in the peer group, are the most central members of the peer group, have high self-esteem and interpersonal skills, and are tend to be popular, attractive, tough, and athletic (Paikoff & Savin-Williams, 1983; Savin-Williams, 1979). However, Hawley (1999; 2002; 2003) has shown that some children use prosocial methods while others use coercive methods to assert dominance. According to Hawley, prosocial and coercive dominance strategies are similar in that the goal of both approaches is resource control (Hawley, 2007).

Resource control theory is similar to the social dominance theory that was posited by Pellegrini and colleagues (Pellegrini & Bartini, 2001; Pellegrini & Long, 2002), who proposed that individuals within a social hierarchy utilize dominance to gain access to resources. Resource control theory, which is an ethological theory, was developed by Hawley (1994) and integrated animal-based research into social hierarchy research for elementary school-aged children (Hawley, 1994). Resource control theory differs from other animal based theories in that the focus of the theory is not on the structure of behavior but rather the function (i.e., resource control) (Hawley, 1994; Hawley, 2007). Further, the way in which resource control is achieved and maintained varies across species (Hawley, 2007). Hawley applied a person-centered approach to this theory and found that individuals can utilize prosocial strategies or coercive strategies, neither strategy, or both prosocial and coercive strategies(Hawley, 2007). Children and adolescents pursue specific individual goals in the context of their social worlds, and some children and adolescents are more effective at achieving those goals (Hawley, 2007). Children and adolescents utilize different strategies and combinations of strategies to achieve social goals; given the relevance to perceived popular children and their reported use of aggressive tactics, a

brief description of prosocial controllers, coercive controllers, and bi-strategic controllers, identified in Hawley's work, follows.

Prosocial controllers are characterized as socially skilled, agreeable, conscientious, having friendships, and as above average on resource control and, therefore, higher than those with average social dominance status (Hawley, 2003; Hawley, 2007). In contrast, coercive controllers utilize aggression and hostile tactics and, although they are higher than average on resource control, they are considered less socially skilled in comparison to prosocial and bistrategic controllers (Hawley, 2003; Hawley, 2007). Coercive controllers have been shown to be motivated by power and popularity in establishing friendships; their behavior and personality characteristics have been compared to socially rejected aggressors (Hawley, 2003; Hawley, 2007). Bi-strategic controllers have overlapping traits with prosocial and coercive controllers: As a whole, research has shown that bi-strategic controllers are socially skilled, they attract peers, are extroverted, are physically attractive, they desire recognition for accomplishments, they tend to cheat, and they score the highest on measures of both overt and relational aggression (Hawley, 2003, 2007). Research has found that bi-strategic controllers, based on their own opinions and the opinions of their peers, are effective resource controllers in that they are socially dominant and yet are able to achieve and maintain high-status (e.g., perceived popularity or sociometric popularity) (Cillessen & Rose, 2005; Hawley, 2007). Bi-strategic controllers use both prosocial and coercive strategies in ways that make them extremely effective at goal attainment, earn them a reputation for both overt and relational aggression, and reveal they are at the same time highly socially skilled (Hawley, 2003; Hawley, Little, & Pasupathi, 2002).

Peer research on the relation between popularity and aggression suggests that coercive controllers and bi-strategic controllers are more likely to use some types of aggression over

others. Different forms of aggression exist, and two forms are positively related to perceived popularity (Card, Stucky, Sawalani, & Little, 2008; Cillessen & Mayeux, 2004; LaFontana & Cillessen, 2002; Vaillancourt & Hymel, 2006; Walcott, Upton, Bolen, & Brown, 2008). The more recently identified form of aggression, broadly referred to here as 'relational aggression', has a history of varied terminology and operational definitions (Walcott et al., 2008; Card et al., 2008). First termed indirect aggression by N. D. Feshbach (1969), indirect aggression was characterized by indirect means such as social exclusion and rejection. Feshbach (1969) operationally defined indirect aggression as ignoring, avoiding, refusing, and excluding. In 1988, Lagerspetz, Bjorkqvist, and Peltonen extended the use of the term 'indirect aggression' to include socially manipulative behaviors, such as gossiping and exclusion, as well as behaviors that avoid confrontation. Social aggression was the term later used by Cairns and colleagues (1989) to describe shunning or attacks on character, which was described by children as manipulations of group acceptance (Cairns, Cairns, Neckerman, Ferguson, & Gariepy, 1989). The term 'social aggression' was also used by Galen and Underwood (1997) to describe behaviors, such as exclusion, negative nonverbal expression, rumor spreading, or social exclusion with the goal of damaging a person's self-esteem or social status. The term 'relational aggression' (Crick & Grotpeter, 1995) was used to refer to threatening to end friendships or excluding others from the group, basically harming others through manipulation of peer relationships. Although the previous research applies and operationally defines each term in a different manner, a similar set of behaviors is described (Archer & Coyne, 2005; Card et al., 2008): Relational aggression is a form of aggression that includes indirect actions of hurt used against a peer or group, such as spreading rumors, excluding others, or public humiliation (Card et al., 2008; Neal, 2010; Vaillancourt & Hymel, 2006; Walcott et al., 2008).

In addition to relational aggression, high-status, dominant children have been shown to use overt types of aggression as well (Card et al., 2008; Vaillancourt & Hymel, 2006). Overt aggression describes behavior such as hitting, kicking, punching, or verbally attacking a peer (Card et al., 2008; Vaillancourt & Hymel, 2006; Walcott et al., 2008). Recently, a plethora of studies have investigated the use of both overt and relational forms of aggression by high-status, popular children and adolescents (Cillessen & Mayeux, 2004; Hoff, Reese-Weber, Schneider, & Stagg, 2009; LaFontana & Cillessen, 2002; Prinstein & Cillessen, 2003; Vaillancourt & Hymel, 2006). Research has shown that relational aggression and overt aggression are negatively associated with sociometric status but are positively associated with perceived popularity (Cillessen & Mayeux, 2004; LaFontana & Cillessen, 2002; Vaillancourt & Hymel, 2006). In a study of adolescents in grades 6-10, relationally and overt aggressive adolescents were disliked by peers but many were perceived as popular and dominant (Vaillancourt & Hymel, 2006). Specifically, for the overall sample of adolescents ages 11 - 17 years, 63% and 64% of the variance in perceived popularity was predicted by overt and relational aggression (Vaillancourt & Hymel, 2006).

Perceived Popularity and Bullying

Research has supported the hypothesis that bullies form a heterogeneous category, and research has found that some bullies can be perceived as popular by their peers. Specifically, bullying is typically defined as a subtype of aggressive behavior, in which an individual or a group of individuals repeatedly attacks, humiliates, and/or excludes a relatively powerless person (Garandeau & Cillessen, 2006; Olweus, 1994; Pellegrini & Long, 2002; Salmivalli, 2010). Vallaincourt, Hymel, and McDougall (2003) found differences among aggressive children in a study with 6th-to-10th graders. The researchers distinguished socially rejected, psychologically

troubled bullies from bullies with leadership qualities and high levels of peer-perceived popularity (Vaillancourt, Hymel, & McDougall, 2003). Aggressive children, including bullies, can be perceived as cool, powerful, and popular, in the social context (Caravita, DiBlasio, & Salmivalli, 2009; Juvonen, Graham, & Schuster, 2003; Rodkin, Farmer, Pearl, & Van Acker, 2006; Vaillancourt, et al., 2003). Bullies typically enjoy one aspect of social status (e.g., power) and actively participate in social relationships (Olweus, 2001). Aggressive bullies can be high in status and power, and bullying can be helpful in gaining prestige (Garandeau & Cillessen, 2006; Salmivalli, 2010). This concept implies that bullies have much impact and influence on the rest of the peer group (Garandeau & Cillessen, 2006). Recent research has illustrated that bullies, as a whole, do not necessarily lack social skills or emotional regulation because some are able to skillfully bully to achieve their goals (Garandeau & Cillessen, 2006; Sutton, 2003; Sutton, Smith, & Swettenham, 1999).

Recently, researchers have investigated whether perceived popular children skillfully bully. A study conducted in the Netherlands with a sample of 13-to-14 year old adolescents examined the role of peer acceptance and perceived popularity in bullying and victimization in adolescent peer groups (de Bruyn, Cillessen, & Wissink, 2010). Acceptance and perceived popularity correlated negatively with victimization, and acceptance correlated negatively with bullying. However, perceived popularity correlated positively with bullying. Results also found that adolescents who are high in perceived popularity and low in peer acceptance bullied more than adolescents who are perceived popular and accepted (de Bruyn et al., 2010). The positive association between bullying and perceived popularity was stronger at higher levels of perceived popularity and the negative associations between bullying and acceptance were stronger at higher levels of acceptance (de Bruyn et al., 2010).

High perceived popularity, often gained by means of bullying, has been found to motivate children to bully (Caravita, Gini, & Pozzoli, 2012). A recent study investigated the "status as a motivator" hypothesis (Caravita & Cillessen, 2012), which stated that having high-status among peers, either as sociometrically popular or perceived popular, promoted the kinds of behavior likely to maintain the influential position within the peer-group and the associated rewards. In support of the status as a motivator hypothesis, a study found that among early adolescents, perceived popularity mediated the positive association between motivation to be prominent among peers and bullying, but sociometric popularity mediated the negative associations between motivation to be well-liked and bullying (Caravita & Cillessen, 2012). In a similar study that supports the status as a motivator hypothesis, high perceived popularity and low social preference were associated with bullying others for children ages 9 to 11 and adolescents ages 12 to 15 (Caravita et al., 2012). The researchers suggested that perceived popular children and adolescents may be more likely to bully others because bullying was rewarded with maintaining high perceived popularity status (Caravita et al., 2012; Cillessen & Mayeux, 2004).

Cliques

Given the frequency of interaction between members of a clique, and because cliques have been shown to powerfully impact children within them (Adler & Adler, 1995), the high-status child's role within the clique is an important area of study. As children become older, middle childhood and beyond, they choose the peers with whom they want to have the most interactions. These exclusive interaction-based groups are defined as cliques. Cliques are small social groups of peers who regularly associate; share a common environment; have a set of norms; and selectively and frequently affiliate with one another (Cairns, Leung, & Cairns, 1995).

The behavior of high-status peers may be especially influential within their cliques because of children's increased attention to social status during middle childhood and adolescence (Xie et al., 2006). Research indicates that interactions with peers play a significant role in the acquisition, maintenance, and reorganization of social behaviors and cognitions (Cairns, 1979). For example, children within the same peer cliques tend to share similarities with regard to multiple aspects of adjustment, such as aggression, grades, academic competence, rates of school drop out, popularity, cooperation, leadership, internalizing problems, and family background (Cairns et al., 1988; Henrich, Kuperminc, Sack, Blatt, & Leadbeater, 2000; Hogue & Steinberg, 1995; Kindermann, 1993; Xie, Cairns, & Cairns, 2001).

Children within cliques exhibit more similar cognitive and behavioral patterns over time (Kindermann, 1996). Group homophily describes the tendency of individuals to form groups with others who are more similar to each other than to non-group members (Farmer & Xie, 2007; Kandel, 1978; Lazarsfeld & Merton, 1954). Two processes lead to group homophily: selection and socialization. Selection leads to homophily as a result of children's selection of others who are similar to themselves in terms of key social characteristics (Kandel, 1978). Behavioral similarity in cliques occurs because peers become more similar in behavior through peer influence, which is known as socialization (Kandel, 1978; Kindermann, 1996). Students who are already similar with regard to certain salient personal characteristics when they establish a clique become more similar over time (Hallinan & Smith, 1989). Salient behavior characteristics of clique members might form the basis of a clique's reputation (Kwon & Lease, 2007). Possibly, a clique's behavioral characteristics could be salient in comparison to an individual clique member's characteristics to the point that the clique could overshadow the way in which the individual is perceived and treated by non-clique peers (Kwon & Lease, 2007).

Because popular children appear to exert undue influence in cliques, investigation of cliques is needed as cliques provide an intensive context for socialization. As noted previously, children and adolescents tend to associate with peers who are similar to them in terms of key social characteristics. Behavioral similarities have been found between friends and clique members, including similarities in aggression levels (Cairns et al., 1988); fighting and bullying behaviors (Espelage, Holt, & Henkel, 2003; Salmivalli, Huttunen, & Lagerspetz, 1997); rates of school dropout and early parenthood among adolescents (Xie, Cairns, & Cairns, 2001); as well as school grades and externalizing problems and discipline referrals (Henrich, et al., 2000). Evidence of behavioral similarities among clique members has been supported by social network research. One study found that popular aggressive boys tended to associate with each other and with non-aggressive peers who were similar to them in terms of key social characteristics, such as popularity, athletic ability, and leadership (Farmer, Leung, Pearl, Rodkin, Cadwallader, & Van Acker, 2002). Similar to boys, girls associated with peers who were similar to them in terms of socially significant characteristics (Farmer et al., 2002). However, cliques tend to operate differently, based on their composition. For example, research has indicated that cliques which include children who are perceived as popular within the broader social network operate differently than other cliques. Because these cliques tend to be exclusive, not all peers who desire membership are inducted; also, perceived popular cliques are hierarchical and have leaders who wield power at the top of the clique hierarchy (Adler & Adler, 1998).

Three ethnographic studies conducted by sociologists (Adler & Adler, 1998; Eder, Evans, & Parker, 1995; Merten, 1997) have provided evidence on how the network is divided into cliques and, further, have been instructive for describing how cliques function differently.

Cliques have been shown to have somewhat unique dynamics based on their composition, most

notably whether or not they include perceived popular and/or sociometrically popular children. Specifically, in ethnographic research, as noted previously, the definition of popularity refers to being powerful and well known, such as in Merten's 1997-study that referred to popularity as being widely known or recognized by classmates and also being sought after as a friend. Popular cliques, in turn, share commonalities in that these cliques have been shown to consist of members who are highly visible within their grade and whose members had the most active social lives, the largest number of friends, and commanded the most attention in their grade (Eder et al., 1995; Adler & Adler, 1998) Popular cliques are reportedly exclusive and only accept peers as members if they are deemed worthy (Adler & Adler, 1996). Comparable to the idea of exclusivity Adler and Adler (1998) discuss, Merten (1997) noted that the clique's popularity created appeal, and many girls sought to associate with the members of the clique, but the clique members only allowed certain girls to do so. With regard to clique dynamics, members of the popular clique moved among a cluster of positions within the popular clique as the popular clique had an internal hierarchy within their role structure (Adler & Adler, 1996). The most powerful role within the popular clique was the leader, who served as the most forceful member and dominated all other members of the clique. The clique leader had the power to set the clique boundaries, include or exclude potential members, raise or lower people in favor, and establish the collective trends and opinions (Adler & Adler, 1996). The popular clique of girls who were investigated in Merten's 1997 study was composed of 10 to 12 members, within which three girls vied to be the leader. Similar to the popular clique leaders, who were described in Adler and Adler (1996), the leaders of the female popular clique had the power to influence other members of the clique to join them in being mad at someone (Merten, 1997). As a result, the leaders

influenced the dynamics of the clique (Merten, 1997). In turn, the members of the popular cliques established the standards for, and influenced the behavior of, the grade.

According to Adler and Adler (1998), the popular clique offered exciting social opportunities, and some students worked to become members of the popular clique. The wannabes were described as the "cool followers" who sought membership with the popular clique but had borderline status since they were not explicitly members of the popular clique. The medium-high-status male and female groups in the Eder study (Eder et al., 1995) could be regarded as 'wannabes' as described by Adler and Adler (1998). The wannabes attempted to be included by the popular clique and, in doing so, they imitated the popular cliques clothing and hairstyles; copied the popular clique's taste in music; and used the same vocabulary as the popular clique. Essentially, the wannabes exhibited extreme behavior to gain recognition with the popular clique. However, these extreme behaviors were regarded as signs of insecurity and weakness by the popular clique, which left the wannabes further outside of the popular clique (Adler & Adler, 1998). The wannabes also served the important function of defining the popular clique's boundaries.

Leadership and Influence within Peer Cliques

Perceived popular children and adolescents tend to be considered the leaders of their cliques (Farmer, Estell, Bishop, O'Neal, & Cairns, 2003). Furthermore, social network research provides evidence that perceived popular youth are frequently nominated by peers as leaders of the most prominent, central cliques within the broader social network (Farmer et al., 2003). Not only are perceived popular boys and girls more likely to be nuclear members of cliques, they also tend to be perceived by peers as leaders, as cool, and as aggressive (Estell et al., 2008; Farmer et al., 2003; Farmer & Rodkin, 1996; Robertson, Farmer, Fraser, Day, Duncan, Crowther, &

Dadisman, 2010; Rodkin et al., 2000). Perceived popular children differ somewhat from sociometrically popular children in regards to leadership strategies (Mayeux, Houser, & Dyches, 2011).

Hogg and Reid (2006) developed a theory on leadership that might be able to better explain why some leaders use prosocial leaderships strategies whereas other types of leaders rely more on coercion. Hogg and Reid (2006) derived their theory of leadership based on Social Identity Theory (SIT), which has been advanced to explain influence processes of intergroup behavior (Tajfel & Turner, 1979). Social Identity Theory suggests that an individual's social self-concept derives largely from social group membership (Tajfel & Turner, 1979). Specifically, social identity is self-evaluative and derives its value from the evaluative properties of the in-group; therefore, social comparisons between groups will motivate children to behave in ways to maintain, protect, or achieve a positive group identity (Ellis, Dumas, Mahdy, & Wolfe, 2012; Hogg, 2001). Belonging to a high-status central group (e.g., a group that occupies a central role in the larger social network) offers more rewards to children and adolescents than membership in a low-status peripheral group does (Ellis et al., 2012; Gest, Graham-Bermann, & Hartup, 2001). Children and adolescents who belong to high-status central groups enjoy greater access to social recognition, relationships, and general resources (Eder, 1985; Hawley, 1999). Given the benefits associated with belonging to a high-status clique, children might be more compelled to conform within their high-status cliques in order to reap these benefits and to avoid being expelled from the clique. As previously mentioned, Resource Control Theory (Hawley, 1999) illustrated that the benefits and power that are associated with the most prestigious positions within the peer hierarchy are the result of control of limited resources (Ellis et al., 2012). In support of the above-mentioned theories, Ellis and Zarbatany (2007) found that the

strongest clique-based socialization effects were for individuals in high-status peer groups; those cliques had the strongest influence in shaping early adolescents' prosocial, deviant, and aggressive behavior (Ellis et al., 2012).

Not all members of a clique are equally influential, and researchers recently have made use of Social Identity Theory to explain why that might be the case. Social Identity Theory proposes that people cognitively represent groups, or cliques, in terms of prototypes, and judgments are made about group members based on these representations (Hogg, 1996). The most high-status (central) members of cliques, in turn, are likely to adhere most closely to the clique prototype as compared to others within the clique (Ellis et al., 2012). The term prototypicality is used to describe the degree to which a person is similar to, or represents, the norms governing the clique and, concurrently, differs from those outside of the clique(Hogg, Hardie, & Reynolds, 1995). Thus, higher status clique members should most highly exemplify the clique norms, hold the most power, and be most influential within the clique (Ellis & Zarbatany, 2007; Hogg, 2005).

Hogg and Reid (2006) have further suggested that whereas high status members of the clique hold the most influence, based on their adherence to clique norms and prototypes, not all high status members of the clique use the same approaches to influencing and leading their cliquemates. They have compared and contrasted two types of clique-based leaders: prototypical and nonprototypical leaders. The prototypical leader is not typically the person who actively seeks to influence and to lead; instead, the clique member who is most prototypical of clique norms gradually takes on the mantle of leader due to clique dynamics. That is, those within the clique all strive to conform to group norms; as the person who most exemplifies those group norms, others begin to perceive that they are actually seeking to conform to this prototypical

person rather than to group norms per se (see Hogg & Reid, 2006). In contrast, persuasion or manipulation techniques can be used by non-prototypical individuals who aspire to have power in the group and aspire to gain influence over fellow clique members. Hogg and Reid (2001) suggest that in order to gain influence and curry favor with in-group members, non-prototypical individuals may try to act similar to the group in question, thereby representing the groups overarching interests. However, coercive techniques may be used to gain compliance from fellow group members if these individuals intend to change the group interests or norms or are seeking a role of increased power within the group (Hogg & Reid, 2001). Because any ideas that are brought to the group by non-prototypical leaders are often perceived as irrelevant or beyond the interests of the group, coercion becomes a necessary tool in order to gain traction for the idea within the group. Non-prototypical leaders attempt to establish themselves within the group hierarchy by increasingly using verbal manipulation that is directed at either in-group members or out-groups in order to highlight their own favorable status (Hogg & Reid, 2001).

Overall, the characteristics associated with prototypical leaders are similar to the characteristics associated with sociometrically popular children. Prototypical leaders are influential because they embody the prototype of the clique, they are liked by fellow members of the clique, they identify more strongly with the clique, and they are trustworthy (Hogg & Reid, 2006). In contrast, the characteristics associated with non-prototypical leaders are more similar to the characteristics of perceived popular children Non-prototypical leaders gain power by using coercion and social manipulation (Hogg, 2001). More specifically, non-prototypical leaders may tend to rely on verbal manipulation, such as belittling others in the clique (Hogg, 2001).

Current Study

The current study was guided by two related, overarching goals: (1) One goal was to examine the frequency with which sociometrically popular, perceived popular, and children both perceived/sociometrically popular are identified as leaders in the broad social network, in comparison to average status children, and (2) the other was to examine the types of strategies high-status children used to exert influence over peers, in comparison to each other and average children. Finally, I examined the distribution of the three types of popular children into cliques and, based on type of clique, (i.e., type of popular children), determined if there were differences in the clique's usage of influence strategies

As previously stated, research has found that perceived popular children and sociometrically popular children are identified as leaders by their peers. The current research sought to establish consistency with past studies showing that perceived popular, sociometrically popular or both perceived/sociometrically popular children are identified as leaders by their peers and are more influential in comparison to average status peers. Therefore, the first question guiding this study was, "Are perceived popular, sociometrically popular, or children both perceived/sociometrically popular identified as leaders at higher rates than their average status peers?" Next, I investigated whether perceived popular children are identified as leaders more often than are sociometrically popular children. Similarly, I aimed to investigate if children who are nominated as both perceived/sociometrically popular are identified as leaders more often than are sociometrically popular children. Therefore, I asked the question "Do perceived popular children or both perceived/sociometrically popular children have higher leadership scores than sociometrically popular children?" Based on previous research investigating bi-strategic controllers (Hawley, 2003; Hawley, 2007; Hawley, Little, & Pasupathi, 2002), it was

hypothesized that children who were nominated as both perceived/sociometrically popular would be identified as leaders more often than sociometrically popular children, perceived popular children, and average peers would be.

The second question guiding this study was, "What strategies (e.g., prosocial or coercive) do perceived popular, sociometrically popular, or both perceived/sociometrically popular children use to exert influence over peers, in comparison to average status peers, in the broad social network?" Given that sociometric popularity has been correlated with prosocial characteristics (Coie et al., 1990; LaFontana & Cillessen, 2002; Lease et al., 2002), it was hypothesized that sociometrically popular children would use primarily prosocial strategies. In contrast, because perceived popularity has been found to be associated with socially skilled characteristics as well as dominant and aggressive tendencies (LaFontana & Cillessen, 2002; Lease et al., 2002; Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998), it was hypothesized that perceived popular children would be found to use primarily coercive strategies (Prinstein & Cillessen, 2003; Sandstrom & Cillessen, 2006). Finally, it was hypothesized that children nominated as both perceived/sociometrically popular would use both prosocial and coercive strategies, comparable to previous research on bi-strategic controllers (Hawley, 2003; Hawley, 2007; Hawley, Little, & Pasupathi, 2002; Lease et al., 2002).

The final question, which was exploratory, was, "How are perceived popular, sociometrically popular, and children both perceived/sociometrically popular distributed into cliques? Based on type of clique (i.e., distribution of high-status types within the clique), are there differences in the types of influence strategies utilized?" Cliques could have a myriad of combinations of high-status children (or none at all) within them, with their associated profile of influence strategy use: (a) some who were perceived popular and some who were both perceived

/sociometrically popular; (b) perceived popular only; (c) sociometrically popular only; (d) some who were sociometrically popular and some who were both perceived/sociometrically popular; (e) and some who were only sociometrically popular, some who were only perceived popular, and some who were both, etc. It was possible that the type of popular children within the clique impacts the way influence is exerted within the clique, as a leader's actions and opinions shaped the thoughts and behaviors of clique members (Hogg & Reid, 2006). For example, if the only high-status children within the clique were perceived popular, then was coercion the main type of influence strategy used within the clique?

CHAPTER TWO

METHOD

Participants

The recruitment of participants required the obtaining of consent from all parents of students in participating schools. Three weeks prior to data collection, teachers were asked to give students a cover letter and consent form to take home for their parental signature. By asking parents to indicate their consent (i.e., consent or no consent; whether their child will be able to participate), this allowed the researcher to request a consent form to be returned from every child. Children who failed to return a consent form were given a second consent form to take home to their parents. Consent procedures and all measures and data collection procedures were approved by the institutional review board (IRB) at the University of Georgia.

Data were collected in late spring, at the end of the 2012 school year. Participants for the current study included students and teachers from fourth and fifth grade classrooms at five elementary schools in the same school district in the southeastern United States. The reference group within the current study was the grade level; therefore, peer nominations were grade-based. The reference group within the current study was the grade level, rather than the classroom, because the students in the sample frequently interacted with peers in other classrooms throughout the day, including during lunch, recess, and connections classes (e.g., music, art, P.E.). Participation rates ranged from 62% to 79% across the fourth grade level and 52% to 66% across the fifth grade level. The total sample consisted of 394 children (46%) distributed across 14 fourth grade classrooms and 463 children (54%) from 17 fifth grade

classrooms. Gender was almost evenly divided with 434 (51%) females and 423 (49%) males and regarding race, 74% of the current sample were Caucasian students, 14% were African Americans, 8% were Hispanic, 2% were Asian and 3% were Multiracial students.

Approximately 41% of the students qualified for free or reduced-price lunch. The grade level size for fourth grade ranged from 53 to 102 members and the grade level size for fifth grade ranged from 66 to 114 members. The reference group included the participants who consented. The reference group consisted of 290 (50%) fourth grade students and 286 (50%) fifth grade students. Forty-seven percent of the students were male. The voter population included students within the general education curriculum and participants ranged from 9 through 13 years of age.

Procedures

Data for the present study were collected during one-hour sessions. Participating classroom teachers chose the day and times of these sessions. However, teachers were asked to schedule the data collection sessions at a time when children did not have free time to interact with one another for a period of at least twenty minutes following data collection. This procedure was done to minimize children's discussion of survey items. Student assent was obtained prior to the beginning of each data collection session. Students were assured that their answers would be kept confidential and were asked to protect the confidentiality of their answers by using a blank sheet to cover their responses. Students also were informed that they could stop participating at any time. All children in the participating classrooms were given a small gift to thank them for their time.

During the survey administration, one member of the research team read all questions aloud to participants while a second and third researcher circulated the room to monitor student progress and provide assistance. Teachers completed rating forms for each participant during

these one-hour group administration sessions. For peer nomination procedures, participants (i.e., voters) were provided with 10 spaces to write their nominations, but they were informed that they did not need to fill in every space. Participants were permitted to include more than 10 nominations if they wished (i.e., *unlimited nomination procedure*). For all peer nomination procedures, students were asked to name grade level peers from free recall (Estell, Farmer, & Cairns, 2007; Farmer et al., 2003; Farmer, Hall, Petrin, Hamm, & Dadisman, 2010). Given the nature of free recall, participants could name any student in their grade, even if the student chose not to participate (Cillessen & Marks, 2011). All students within the full sample (N=857) were used to construct social status groups and cliques, regardless of participation, as they comprised the reference group; however, no analyses investigating individual characteristics (e.g., influence strategy use) were conducted using their data, reducing the final sample to N=576.

Measures

Social status. Participants were asked to nominate (a) students in their grade they like the most ("who do you like to play with the most?") (Coie et al., 1982), (b) students in their grade they like the least ("who do you like to play with the least?") (Coie et al., 1982), (c) students in their grade whom they perceived to be the most popular ("who are the most popular students?") (Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998) and (d) students in their grade whom they thought were the least popular ("who are the least popular students?") (Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998). The number of most liked, least liked, most popular, and least popular nominations received by each student were summed and standardized (to a mean of 0, with a standard deviation of 1) by grade and gender. Through the use of the method employed by Coie et al. (1982), social preference was computed by subtracting the standardized "like least" nomination score from the standardized "like most" nomination score. Students were classified as *sociometrically popular (spop)* if they

had a social preference score greater than 1, a standardized like-most score of greater than 0, and a standardized like-least score of less than 0. Perceived preference was calculated by subtracting standardized least-popular scores from standardized most-popular scores; parallel with the sociometric classification procedure, students were classified as *perceived popular (ppop)* if they had a perceived preference score of greater than 1, a standardized most-popular score of greater than 0, and a standardized least-popular score of less than 0. Students were classified as being *both sociometrically and perceived popular (both)* if they met all of the given criteria for both classifications. Students were classified as *average (ave)* if both their social preference and perceived preference scores were within the average range (+/-.5 SD).

Of the 857 students in the total sample, 439 students were categorized into one of four groups; *ppop*, *spop*, *both*, or *ave*. In all, 173 (20%) were classified into one of the high-status groups: Sixty-six (7.8%) students were classified as *ppop*, 80 (9.4%) students were classified as *spop*, and 27 (3.2%) students were categorized as *both*. 266 (31.3%) were classified as *ave*; 412 (48.4%) students did not fall into either a high-status group or the average status group. The final sample, reduced after eliminating nonparticipants, included 51 (9%) *ppop*, 61 (11%) *spop*, 23 (4%) *both*, and 167 (29%) *ave* status participants and 274 (48%) did not fall into either a high-status group or the average status group.

Social cognitive maps (SCM). For the social cognitive mapping procedure, participants were asked to name grade level peers from free recall. The SCM procedure is based on the perspective that students should report on their own cognitive conceptions of all the peer groups in their social system rather than being prompted by a list (Cairns, Leung, Buchanan, & Cairns, 1995; Farmer et al., 2010). For SCM, all 857 participants were used to construct cliques. Beyond using the information to construct SCM cliques, no information about the

nonparticipants from the data collection was used or reported on. Again, all peer nominations were grade-based. Using the SCM method (Cairns et al., 1985) students were asked, "We want you to think about the kids in your GRADE. Some kids hang out together all the time. They may be working together, playing together or they just do a lot together. Please list the groups of kids who do things or hang out together in your GRADE. Even two people can be in a group together." Spaces for eight groups were provided, but participants were instructed that they could list as many groups as they wished.

Based on SCM peer report data, a recall matrix was created. The recall matrix contains all participants' group nomination information (e.g., all information from individual participant's peer groups). Second, a co-occurrence matrix was created that indicates peer group affiliation trends for each participant. Specifically, in the co-occurrence matrix, each cell in the matrix contains a count of how many times each pair of participants was nominated by peers as belonging to the same group. The co-occurrence matrix contains the pairwise relations of students as well as the frequency with which each student is nominated to a peer group (Hoff et al., 2009). Finally, a correlation matrix was created from the co-occurrence matrix. Along the diagonal exists the number of times that a student was nominated as belonging to any group (i.e., total number of nominations across all students). Then, discrete cliques were identified by analyzing the co-occurrence matrix with an SCM analysis program (this study uses SCM 4.0; 1998, Center for Developmental Science of the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill).

Previous research has found that the SCM method produces valid estimates of peer interaction patterns (Cairns, Perrin, & Cairns, 1985). Previous detailed reviews of the SCM procedures used to identify cliques as well as reliability and validity evidence have been discussed (Cairns et al., 1985; Cairns et al., 1995). Studies have found that across a three-week

and one-year interval, moderate stability exists in social cluster membership (Cairns et al., 1995; Neckerman, 1996). Moreover, validity for the SCM method has been discussed as observational research has found that students interact four times as frequently with their own group members than with non-group members (Cairns, et al., 1985; Gest, Farmer, Cairns, & Xie, 2003).

Peer nomination-Leadership. Participants identified peer leaders as part of a standard, peer nomination procedure (Masten, Morison, & Pellegrini, 1985). Participants nominated peers in their grade for roles using a procedure based on the Revised Class Play (Masten, Morison, & Pellegrini, 1985). Students were instructed, "Think about the students in your GRADE. Pretend that you are assigning roles in the upcoming class play. We would like for you to nominate kids who fit each role as listed below. You can nominate a person for more than one role." For the leadership item students were asked, "This person is a leader. This person is often in charge." The number of nominations received by each participant was summed and standardized (mean of 0, standard deviation of 10) within their grade level unit (grade and school).

Peer nomination-Influence Strategies. As part of the peer nomination procedure, participants nominated influential peers according to the following item: "Leaders are people who have a lot of influence on how other people act. Think about the leaders in your GRADE and how they influence other kids. Write down the name of a person who fits the description below. Is there anyone else who fits the description? Write down their names." Students were asked five peer influence items, each with the same stem. The stem used was, "This person is a leader; they get people to change how they act or think by..." The two prosocial strategy items include: "asking politely, being considerate of others or caring about how others feel; being helpful, sharing, and giving everyone a turn. The three coercive strategy items include: making fun of how others act, what they wear, or the games they play; gossiping about others, spreading

rumors, or telling their friends not to play with them; pushing, hitting, or threatening to hurt others." The number of nominations received by each participant was summed and standardized (mean of 0, standard deviation of 10) within their grade level unit (grade and school).

CHAPTER THREE

RESULTS

Overview

The results are presented in four parts. The first section presents descriptive statistics on the classification variables and correlations between study variables. The second section reports on analyses related to the differences between high-status and average children in terms of the leadership variable. The types of influence strategies that high-status children utilize were discussed in the third section. The final section examined the distribution of sociometrically popular (i.e., *spop*), perceived popular (i.e., *ppop*), and children both sociometrically and perceived popular (i.e., *both*) into cliques; similarities and differences between types of cliques (i.e., leadership structure) on influence items were examined.

Table 1.1 contains the means and standard deviations on the classification variables (e.g., like-most, like-least, most-popular, least-popular). Pearson correlation analyses (Table 1.2) showed that the numbers of most-popular and like-most nominations were moderately correlated, consistent with past research (Lease et al., 2002); furthermore, least-popular and like-least nominations also were moderately correlated (see Table 2).

Leadership

The first question guiding this study was, "Are perceived popular, sociometrically popular, or children both perceived/sociometrically popular identified as leaders at higher rates than are their average status peers?" In order to answer the first research question, a univariate ANOVA was utilized to analyze the differences between *ppop*, *spop*, *both*, and *ave* on the

leadership variable. Because the size of the groups and the variances of the groups were not equal, the homogeneity of variance assumption was violated. An adjusted F test was conducted with the Welch statistic, which indicated a significant difference across the four groups (F[4, 568]=91.03, p < .001). As shown in Table 1.3, Games-Howell post-hoc comparisons indicated that ppop children, spop children, and both were identified as leaders at significantly higher rates than their average status peers. However, ppop children and both were not significantly different from one another but were identified as leaders at significantly higher rates than spop children. These findings are consistent with previous research that demonstrated that popular and both children received more nominations on leadership items than liked-only children (Lease et al., 2002).

Influence Strategies

The second question that guided this study was, "What strategies (e.g., prosocial or coercive) do perceived popular, sociometrically popular, and both perceived/sociometrically popular children use to exert influence over peers, in comparison to average status peers, in the broad social network?" In the next set of analyses, the types of influence strategies utilized among types of popular children were examined. Univariate ANOVAs were utilized in order to analyze the differences between *ppop*, *spop*, *both*, and *ave* for the two prosocial influence items ("asking politely" and "being helpful") and the three coercive influence items ("making fun", "gossiping", and "pushing"). Because the variances of the groups were not equal, the homogeneity of variance assumption was violated. Thus, an adjusted F test was conducted with the Welch statistic. Due to the violation of the homogeneity of variance assumption, all pairwise comparisons were done utilizing the Games-Howell post-hoc test for this next set of analyses.

Prosocial Influence Strategies

As shown in Table 1.3, analyses for the prosocial influence strategy items indicated a significant difference across the four groups (F[4, 568]=39.01, p < .001) on the "asking politely" influence item. Post-hoc comparisons indicated that spop, ppop, and both received nominations from more peers for the "asking politely" influence strategy than did ave children. However, spop, ppop, and both children did not differ significantly on this item.

A significant difference was present across the four groups (F[4, 568]=50.24, p < .001) on the "being helpful" influence item, with spop, ppop, and both receiving more nominations than average status peers. Results from post-hoc comparisons among the three high-status groups differed somewhat from results for the "asking politely" influence strategy: Nominations for spop and both high-status groups did not differ, whereas both of those groups received more nominations than did the ppop or ave group. Surprisingly, the overall results revealed that although both children possessed prosocial and aggressive characteristics, they had the highest mean scores for prosocial strategy use.

Coercive Influence Strategies

Analyses for the coercive influence strategy items indicated a significant difference across the four groups (F[4, 568]=26.14, p < .001) on the "making fun" influence item. Post-hoc comparisons revealed that ppop children received nominations from more peers for the coercive influence strategy "making fun" item than spop, both, and ave children. However, spop, both, and ave children did not differ significantly from one another on this item. Spop children had the lowest mean score for this item, albeit not significantly lower. What was slightly unexpected was that both children also had a low mean score in comparison to ppop children who had the highest mean score.

A significant difference was present across the four groups (F[4, 568]=22.01, p < .001) on the "gossiping" influence item, and ppop and both children received nominations from more peers for the coercive influence strategy of "gossiping" than did spop and ave children. In contrast to the "making fun" item, both children did not differ significantly from ppop children on the gossiping item. Comparable to the first coercive item, spop children also had the lowest mean score for the "gossiping" influence item. However, the mean was not significantly lower.

Similarly, a significant difference existed across the four groups (F[4, 568]=6.46, p < .001) on the "pushing" influence item as ppop children received more nominations from peers for the coercive influence strategy of "pushing" than spop and ave children. Both children did not differ significantly from spop, ppop, or ave children on this item. As was expected, spop children had the lowest mean score for this item. Overall, the results from the coercive influence strategy items reflect what was expected: ppop children were nominated by peers as using all three coercive influence strategies at higher rates than both, spop, and ave peers. Spop children had the lowest mean scores on all three coercive items, albeit not significantly lower, which was also expected. However, an unexpected result was that both children only differed significantly from spop and ave children on the gossiping item, even though both children possessed negative and positive characteristics.

Cliques

The final question addressed was, "How are perceived popular (*ppop*), sociometrically popular (*spop*), and children who are both perceived/sociometrically popular (*both*) distributed into cliques? Based on type of clique (i.e., leadership structure), are there differences in the types of influence strategies utilized?" As previously discussed, discrete cliques were identified through analysis of the co-occurrence matrix with an SCM analysis program. In order for a

clique to be identified as a high-status clique, it had to include at least one child with high social status. For example, if a clique included unidentified, average, and sociometrically popular students only, it was identified as a "sociometrically popular clique." Please refer to Table 1.4 for the description and classification of cliques. All students within the full sample (N=857) were used to construct cliques. The SCM analysis program identified 130 discrete cliques. Of the 130 cliques, 55 (42%) did not include a high-status child, whereas 75 (58%) included at least one high-status child. The cliques were identified as follows: Twenty-eight (22%) cliques were identified as having *spop* children only, 19 (15%) cliques were identified as including *ppop* children only, and 2 (2%) cliques were identified as having children who were identified as both only. The remaining 26 cliques contained at least two different types of high-status child: 9 (7%) cliques were identified as including spop and ppop members, 5 (4%) cliques were identified as including *spop* and *both* members, 4 (3%) cliques were identified including *ppop* and *both* members, and 8 (6%) cliques were identified as including *spop*, *ppop*, and *both* members. The cliques identified as both and the cliques containing at least two different types of high-status children were collapsed and identified as mixed cliques, 28 (22%). After deleting participants who did not consent, the SCM analysis program identified 128 discrete cliques. Of the 128 cliques, 64 (50%) did not include a high-status child, whereas 64 (50%) included at least one high-status child. The cliques were identified as follows: twenty-two (17%) cliques were identified as having *spop* children only, twenty (16%) were identified as having *ppop* children only, and twenty-two cliques were identified as mixed (17%). For the next set of analyses, the following cliques were utilized to compare differences: the *spop* cliques (22), *ppop* cliques (20), mixed cliques (22), and ave cliques (64).

Next, a mean score on each of the five (2 prosocial, 3 coercive) strategies was computed for the *spop*, *ppop*, *mixed*, and *ave* cliques using the mean scores for the unidentified and average status students within the cliques (i.e., scores for high status members of the clique were not used in computing these means). Clique means for each influence strategy are contained in Table 1.5.

Prosocial Influence Strategies

In the next set of analyses, the types of prosocial influence strategies utilized among types of cliques were examined. To investigate the use of prosocial influence strategies for all but the high status children within clique types, univariate ANOVAs were utilized in order to analyze the differences between spop, ppop, mixed, and ave cliques for the two prosocial influence items ("asking politely" and "being helpful"). The Levene's test for equality of variances was not violated and pairwise comparisons were computed utilizing the Bonferroni post-hoc test for these two analyses. As shown in Table 1.5, analyses for the prosocial influence strategy items indicated a significant difference across the four cliques (F[3, 127]=6.79,p < .001) on the "asking politely" influence item. Post-hoc comparisons indicated that mixed cliques had significantly higher mean scores on this item than ppop and ave cliques; however, mixed and spop cliques did not differ on this item. A significant difference was present across the four cliques (F[3, 127]=13.82, p < .001) on the "being helpful" influence item, with the spop and mixed cliques having significantly higher mean scores than the ppop and ave cliques. Overall, these results are commensurate with the results for the differing types of high-status individuals' utilization of influence strategies within the broad social network.

Coercive Influence Strategies

In the next set of analyses, the coercive influence strategies utilized by all but the high status children in the differing types of cliques were examined. Next, univariate ANOVAs were utilized in order to analyze the differences between *spop, ppop, mixed*, and *ave* cliques – with scores for high status children excluded — for the three coercive influence items ("making fun," "gossiping," and "pushing"). The Levene's test for equality of variances was violated, and there was a significant difference across the four cliques (F[3, 127]=8.73, p < .001) on the "making fun" influence item. Games-Howell post-hoc comparisons revealed that *ppop* and *mixed* cliques had significantly higher mean scores than *ave* cliques. *Spop, ppop*, and *mixed* cliques did not differ significantly on the "making fun" item. A significant difference was present across the four cliques (F[3, 127]=6.56, p < .001) on the "gossiping" influence item, and the Levene's test for equality of variances was not violated. Bonferroni post-hoc comparisons revealed that *ppop* and *mixed* cliques had significantly higher mean scores on the "gossiping" item than *spop* and *ave* cliques. For the "pushing" item, there was not a significant difference across the four cliques (F[3, 127]=1.846, p = .16).

CHAPTER FOUR

DISCUSSION

Interdisciplinary research has focused on two moderately correlated but distinct types of popularity: sociometric popularity and perceived popularity (LaFontana & Cillessen, 2002; Parkhurst & Asher, 1992; Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998). Research has consistently revealed that sociometrically popular children possess prosocial characteristics and do not engage in antisocial behaviors (LaFontana & Cillessen, 2002; Lease et al., 2002; Rubin et al., 2006). In contrast, perceived popular children are complex in that their behavior often includes some prosocial characteristics but also aggressive and disruptive behaviors (Rose & Swenson, 2009). Children who are perceived as popular are the most visible and prominent in the social network; they wield a great deal of power, and others want to be like them (LaFontana & Cillessen, 1999; Lease et al., 2002). Therefore, it is important to investigate perceived popular children and children who are identified as both perceived/sociometrically popular in order to develop a better understanding of their roles and influences within the broad social network and at the clique level.

The three main questions that guided this study included: (1) Consistent with past research, are perceived popular, sociometrically popular, or children who are both perceived/sociometrically popular identified as leaders at higher rates than their average status peers?; (2) What strategies (e.g., prosocial or coercive) do perceived popular, sociometrically popular, or both perceived/sociometrically popular children use to exert influence over peers, in comparison to average status peers, in the broad social network?; and (3) How are perceived

popular, sociometrically popular, and children who are both perceived/sociometrically popular distributed into cliques? Based on type of clique (i.e., leadership structure), do differences exist in the types of influence strategies utilized? In the following paragraphs, the results of the study are discussed as they relate to the three main research questions. Furthermore, limitations of the study and possible implications for future research are identified and explored.

Leadership

This study hypothesized that sociometrically popular children and perceived popular children would be nominated by more peers as leaders than would their average status peers. Sociometrically popular children possess a profile of prosocial characteristics, and previous research and reviews have indicated that sociometrically popular children are regarded as leaders within the social network (Asher & Coie, 1990; Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998; Rubin et al. 2006). Despite perceived popularity being associated with aggression and dominance, perceived popular children also have been identified as being leaders within the social network (Adler & Adler, 1998; Eder, 1985; LaFontana & Cillessen, 2002; Lease et al., 2002; Parkhurst & Hopmeyer, 1998; Rose et al., 2004). However, based on previous research that investigated bistrategic types of resource controllers (Hawley, 2003; Hawley, 2007; Hawley, Little, & Pasupathi, 2002), it was hypothesized that children who were nominated as both perceived/sociometrically popular would be identified as leaders more often than sociometrically popular children, perceived popular children, and average status peers. However, a direct parallel does not exist between the bi-strategic controller and a particular type of social status (e.g., both perceived/sociometrically popular). Indeed, the current findings revealed that two types of children were nominated as leaders more frequently than sociometrically popular children: both perceived/sociometrically popular children and perceived popular children. This

finding is consistent with previous research which found that popular-only children received more nominations than liked-only children in terms of the leadership variable, whereas popular-only children did not differ from the combined group (popular and well-liked) (Lease et al., 2002). Additional research needs to be conducted to examine more fully the nature of the relation between resource control and social status.

Influence Strategies

Prosocial Influence Strategies

Because sociometric popularity has been shown to be associated with prosocial characteristics (Coie et al., 1990; LaFontana & Cillessen, 2002; Lease et al., 2002), I hypothesized that sociometrically popular children would use primarily prosocial influence strategies. The findings supported this hypothesis, but the most prominent finding was that children both perceived and sociometrically popular were nominated by more peers on the prosocial influence strategy items than were sociometrically popular children. Furthermore, while differing from average status children, sociometrically popular children did not differ from perceived popular children in terms of the assertive, prosocial influence strategy use of "asking politely, being considerate of others, or caring about how others feel." It is likely that the most influential among the sociometrically popular group were 'siphoned off' into the both group in our study. And surprisingly, children who were nominated as both had the highest scores overall on the prosocial influence strategies yet did not differ from perceived popular children on two of the coercive influence items, as discussed in more detail below. The overall pattern suggests that children both sociometrically and perceived popular are prosocially assertive, at a minimum, within the broad social network. Past research has indicated that children in the both category are socially dominant (Lease, Kennedy et al., 2002). Socially dominant individuals are influential (Abramovitch & Grusec, 1978; Hawley, 1999), and it is believed that group members observe the dominant individuals of the group to learn from them and imitate them (Hawley, 1999). Children who were nominated as *both* likely use prosocial influence strategies in ways that make them extremely effective at goal attainment (Hawley, 2003; Hawley, Little, & Pasupathi, 2002).

Coercive Influence Strategies

Perceived popular children have been characterized as using aggression, possibly in a way that hurts others in order to control the peer context (LaFontana & Cillessen, 2002; Prinstein & Cillessen, 2003; Rose et al., 2004). Relational aggression and overt aggression have been found to be negatively associated with sociometric status but positively associated with perceived popularity (Cillessen & Mayeux, 2004; LaFontana & Cillessen, 2002; Vaillancourt & Hymel, 2006). As hypothesized, perceived popular children were nominated by more peers for employing the three coercive influence strategies than were sociometrically popular and average children. The findings demonstrated differences between the three coercive strategies, in that perceived popular children had the highest mean scores on the verbally aggressive and relationally aggressive influence strategy items (e.g., making fun; gossiping) yet a lower mean score on the overt, physical aggression influence strategy. It was expected that children who were nominated as both would be nominated as implementing coercive influence strategies similarly to perceived popular children; however, children who were nominated as both only differed from average children in terms of the relationally aggressive influence strategy item of 'gossiping.' The current findings suggest that children nominated as both employ prosocial influence strategies more than they employ coercive influence strategies, yet they engage in relational aggression to influence others on occasion as well. In this broader sense, they seem to have something in common with bi-strategic controllers.

Cliques

Children within the same peer cliques tend to share similarities with regard to multiple aspects of adjustment, such as aggression, popularity, and leadership (Cairns et al., 1988; Kindermann, 1993; Xie, Cairns, & Cairns, 2001). The behavior of high-status peers may be especially influential within their cliques because of children's increased attention to and emulation of high-status peers during middle childhood and adolescence (Xie et al., 2006). Because popular children are potentially even more influential in smaller, more intimate cliques, the final research question examined whether the type of high-status children who belong to a clique might influence clique dynamics, such as the methods others within the clique use to influence peers. Specifically, we examined mean levels of strategy use within high-status cliques – exclusive of the mean levels reported for high status members of the clique -- to determine if the type of influence strategies utilized by high-status peers were also utilized by cliquemates. Overall, the results from the clique data compliment the results for the differing types of high-status individuals' utilization of influence strategies within the broad social network. Mixed cliques included sociometrically popular, perceived popular, and both sociometrically and perceived popular children, and the results indicated that mixed cliques utilized both prosocial influence and coercive influence strategies. Sociometrically popular cliques utilized prosocial influence strategies whereas perceived popular cliques utilized coercive influence strategies. Children interact with similar peers (homophily) and the results suggest that the students within the cliques were similar to their high-status peers in terms of influence strategy use or that they became more similar in behavior through the peer influence from their high-status peers (Kandel, 1978; Kindermann, 1996).

Practical Implications

Because of the reported increase in bullying within our schools via the Internet and via social networking (Kowalski & Limber, 2007; Jones, Mitchell, & Finkelhor, 2013), implementation of bullying prevention programs should make use of this information on the patterns of influence strategy use among differing high-status, influential peers. The findings of the current study highlight that perceived popular children were nominated by peers as leaders and were nominated by peers as utilizing coercive influence strategies. Therefore, educators might be most effective by targeting bullying intervention programs at perceived popular children, especially those who are not particularly well-liked. Additionally, the results indicated that sociometrically popular and children nominated as *both* sociometrically and perceived popular were leaders are influential within the broad social network, and these students might be helpful to enlist for modeling appropriate responses to peer conflict and provocation in bullying intervention programs. Furthermore, these high status children might model more assertive bystander responses to aid the victim in bullying episodes. A brief description of research-based bullying intervention programs will be given in the following paragraphs.

Some perceived popular children, who have large peer networks, bully (Gommans, 2010; Salmivalli et al., 1996). Perceived popular children are influential within the broad social network and, therefore, the first bullying prevention program discussed is universal, and both systems-oriented and individual-oriented (Limber, 2004). The Olweus Bullying Prevention Program (Limber, 2004; Olwues, 1993; Olwues, Limber, & Mihalic, 1999) is the most researched and widely used. The goals of the Olweus Bullying Prevention Program include: reduce existing bully/victim problems among elementary, middle, and high school students within and outside the schools' setting; prevent the development of new bully/victim problems;

and improve peer relations at school (Olweus et al., 1999). Interventions are delivered at the school-wide level, the classroom level, and the individual level (Olweus, 1993; Olweus et al., 1999). Examples of the school-wide interventions include: formation of a bullying prevention coordinating committee to plan and coordinate the Olweus Bullying Prevention Program and other violence prevention activities; intensive training for members of the bullying prevention coordinating committee; use of appropriate positive and negative consequences for students who follow/don't follow the school rules; formation of staff discussion groups to provide opportunities for school staff members to learn more about bullying; and a school-wide kick-off event to introduce the program to the students. At the classroom level, interventions involve regularly scheduled weekly classroom meetings to discuss bullying and peer relations (Limber, 2004). Finally, at the individual level, staff members meet with children who have been bullied to investigate bullying reports and incidents, develop safety plans, and provide emotional support (Limber, 2004).

Interventions should target the perceived popular bullies; however, targeting the bully exclusively has been shown to be ineffective (Gommans, 2010). A second widely researched anti-bullying program, KiVa, is based on research that suggests bystanders contribute to the emergence and maintenance of bullying by assisting and reinforcing the bully, which in turn provides bullies with the status and power they seek (Salmivalli, 2010; Salmivalli & Peets, 2009; Sijtsema, Veenstra, Lindenberg, & Salmivalli, 2009). The KiVa program includes the following features: professional materials for teachers, students, and parents; activities to be carried out by students via the Internet; and ways to enhance empathy, self-efficacy, and efforts of bystanders to support the victimized peer (Salmivalli, Garandeau, & Veenstra, 2012). At the elementary school level, classroom teachers provide a series of student lessons on bullying, and the students

participate in an anti-bullying computer game. The purpose of the lessons and game is for students to realize the role that bystanders play in the bullying process and to provide students with safe strategies to support the victim instead of encouraging the bully (Salmivalli et al., 2012). In each school, a team of three teachers, or school personnel, along with the classroom teacher, addresses each case of bullying that is brought to their attention. If a case fulfills the criteria of bullying, then the case is handled by the KiVa team, and individual and small-group discussions with the victim(s) and the bully(ies) are held (Salmivalli et al., 2012). Follow-up meetings are held one or two weeks after the first meeting. Additionally, the classroom teacher discusses the bullying event with two to four prosocial and high-status classmates of the victim and encourages the students to support the victim (Salmivalli et al., 2012). Overall, research supports KiVa's success in reducing bullying and victimization substantially (Karna, Voeten, Little, Poskiparta, Kaljonen, & Salmivalli, 2011).

Perceived popular bullies act aggressively, and the task of changing their behavior is difficult because their aggression brings social rewards (Hawley et al., 2007; Rose & Swenson, 2009). One solution may be to focus on children's beliefs regarding social interactions and social status by establishing a basic foundation of respect within the school setting. The final program was developed at the University of Oregon as a bullying prevention program in positive support titled Expect Respect (Stiller, Nese, Tomlanovich, Horner, & Ross, 2013). The Expect Respect program establishes a school-wide expectation for common respect and requires teaching what that means, and requires all students, faculty, and staff members to share in the responsibility of making schools respectful settings. Expect Respect was developed for middle and high schools. Expect Respect was based upon a history of school-wide positive behavioral interventions and supports and is based on intervention procedures that have been documented to

be effective in reducing bullying in elementary schools (Stiller et al., 2013). The lessons and recommendations of Expect Respect recognize five key messages: everyone in the school needs to know what it means to be respectful; bullying is disrespectful and is maintained by attention from recipients, bystanders, and peers; everyone in the school should have a strategy that stops attending to and acknowledging bullying; everyone asked to stop should have a common strategy for moving on without escalation; and every school is different, the core features should be adapted to fit the local context (Stiller et al., 2013).

Limitations and Future Directions

Overall, this study adds to the research base on high-status children by supporting the view that popular children, by successfully employing influence strategies to a higher degree than their average status peers, are viewed by their peers as leaders within the broad social network. Advantages of the current study include a large sample size, grade level nominations, and peer-report data. However, the results of the current study should be interpreted with several limitations in mind. Although the study included a large sample size, the sample was taken from one area in the southeastern United States. Therefore, the results might not generalize to other areas. In looking forward, a question might be whether popular children utilize coercive influence strategies at significantly higher rates in urban areas as research has found overt tactics to be more acceptable among African American children within urban settings (Cillessen & Mayeux, 2004). Furthermore, generalizability is restricted to elementary age-students, but it would be interesting for future research to investigate popularity and influence among adolescents as research has suggested a link between perceived popularity and increased delinquency among high school students (Mayeux et al., 2008). Longitudinal studies would

provide more information regarding perceived popular students usage of influence strategies over time within the broad social network and at the clique level.

Methodologically speaking, an additional limitation of the current study is the small number of items that were used to assess prosocial influence and coercive influence strategies. A broader range of items might be used to flesh out subtle differences in the types of aggressive and prosocial influence strategies used. To further assess coercive influence strategies, additional questions should be asked that target relational and overt aggression, as it appears that perceived popular children will be socially and verbally aggressive but not physically aggressive. Moreover, in order to investigate the relationships between bullying and popularity and bullying and coercive influence strategy use, specific questions should be asked in order to address bullying (e.g., questions from the Bully Scale) (Rigby & Slee, 1993). Additionally, this study relied on peer nomination variables. While these reports are essential to peer relations research, observational data would compliment the data by assessing the underlying behavioral and social processes (Sandstrom & Cillessen, 2006). The use of multiple informants (e.g., teacher report) might have improved the study by providing an additional perspective on who the popular children are and how they influence peers. The use of a combination of measurement strategies would have provided a stronger test for the association between type of popularity and influence (Troop-Gordon et al., 2011).

This study contributes to the research base for high-status children and provides support for the notion that popular children utilize prosocial and coercive influence strategies within the broad social network. However, the results found for children who were nominated as *both* sociometrically popular and perceived popular were surprising. More research is needed to

investigate the characteristics of this group of children and the influence that they have within the broad social network and within cliques.

REFERENCES

- Adler, P. A., & Adler, P. (1995). Dynamics of inclusion and exclusion in preadolescent cliques. Social Psychology Quarterly, 58(3), 145-162. doi: 10.2307/2787039
- Adler, P. A., & Adler, P. (1996). Preadolescent clique stratification and the hierarchy of identity. *Sociological Inquiry*, 66(2), 111-142.
- Adler, P. A., & Adler, P. (1998). *Peer power: Preadolescent culture and identity*. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press.
- Adler, P. A., Kless, S.J., & Adler, P. (1992). Socialization to gender roles: Popularity among elementary school boys and girls. *Sociology of Education*, 65, 169-187. doi: 10.2307/2112807
- Abramovitch, R., & Grusec, J. E. (1978). Preschool social organization: Agonistic, spacing, and attentional behaviors. In L. Krames, P. Pliner, & T. Alloway (Eds.), *Aggression, dominance, and individual spacing* (pp. 107-128). New York: Plenum.
- Andreou, E. (2006). Social preference, perceived popularity and social intelligence: Relations to overt and relational aggression. *School Psychology International*, 27(3), 339-351.
- Archer, J., & Coyne, S. M. (2005). An integrated review of indirect, relational, and social aggression. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 8, 212-230.
- Asher, S. R. (1990). Recent advances in the study of peer rejection. In S. R. Asher & J. D. Coie (Eds.), *Peer rejection in childhood* (pp. 3-14). New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.

- Asher, S. R., & Coie, J. D. (Eds.). (1990). *Peer rejection in childhood*. New York, NY: University of Cambridge.
- Asher, S. R., & Hymel, S. (1981). Children's social competence in peer relations: Sociometric and behavioral assessment. In J. Wine & M. Syme (Eds.), *Social competence*. New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Bagwell, C. L., Coie, J. D., Terry, R. A., & Lochman, J. E. (2000). Peer clique participation and social status in preadolescence. *Merrill-Palmer Quarterly*, 46, 280-305.
- Bandura, A. (1965). Influence of models' reinforcement contingencies on the acquisition of imitative responses. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *1*(6), 589-595.
- Bandura, A. (1977). Social learning theory. Morisstown, NJ: General Learning Press.
- Bandura, A., & Walters, R. (1963). *Social learning and personality development*. New York, NY: Holt, Rinehart, and Winston.
- Berndt, T. J., & Keefe, K. (1995). Friends' influence on adolescents' adjustment to school. *Child Development*, 66(5), 1312-1329.
- Bukowski, W., & Hoza, B. (1989). Popularity and friendship: Issues in theory, measurement, and outcome. In T. J. Berndt & G. W. Ladd (Eds.), *Peer relationships in child development* (pp.15-45). New York: Wiley.
- Butcher, J. (1986). Longitudinal analysis of adolescent girls' aspirations at school and perceptions of popularity. *Adolescence*, *21*, 133-143.
- Cairns, R. B. (1979). Social development: The origins and plasticity of social interchanges. San Francisco: Freeman.
- Cairns, R. B., Perrin, J. E., & Cairns, B. D. (1985). Social structure and social cognition in early adolescence: Affiliative patterns. *Journal of Early Adolescence*, *5*, 339-355.

- Cairns, R. B., & Cairns, B. D. (1994). *Lifelines and risks: Pathways of youth in our time*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Cairns, R. B., Cairns, B. D., Neckerman, H. J., Ferguson, L., & Gariepy, J. (1989). Growth and aggression: 1. Childhood to early adolescence. *Developmental Psychology*, 25, 320-330.
- Cairns, R. B., Cairns, B. D., Neckerman, H. J., Gest, S. D., & Gariepy, J. (1988). Social networks and aggressive behavior: Peer support or peer rejection? *Developmental Psychology*, 24(6), 815-823.
- Cairns, R. B., Leung, M.-C., Buchanan, L., & Cairns, B. D. (1995). Friendships and social networks in childhood an adolescence: Fluidity, reliability, and interrelations. *Child Development*, 66, 1330-1345.
- Cairns, R. B., Leung, M.-C., & Cairns, B. D. (1995). Social networks over time and space in adolescence. In L. J. Crockett, & A. C. Crouter (Eds.), *Pathways through adolescence: Individual development in relation to social contexts* (pp. 35-36). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Cairns, R. B., Perrin, J. E., & Cairns, B. D. (1985). Social structure and social cognition in early adolescence: Affiliative patterns. *Journal of Early Adolescence*, *5*, 339-355.
- Cairns, R. B., Xie, H., & Leung, M. (1998). The popularity of friendship and the neglect of social networks: Toward a new balance. In W. Bukowski & A. Cillessen (Eds.), Sociometry then and now: Building on six decades of measuring children's experiences with the peer group (pp. 25-53). San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass Inc., Publishers.
- Caravita, S. C. S., & Cillessen, A. H. N. (2012). Agentic or communal? Developmental differences in the associations among interpersonal goals, popularity, and bullying. Social Development, 2, 376-395.

- Caravita, S. C. S., DiBlasio, P., & Salmavalli, C. (2009). Unique and interactive effects of empathy and social status on involvement in bullying. *Social Development*, *18*, 140-163.
- Caravita, S. C. S., Gini, G., & Pozzoli, T. (2012). Main and moderated effects of moral cognition and status on bullying and defending. *Aggressive Behavior*, *38*, 456-468.
- Card, N. A., Stucky, B. D., Sawalani, G. M., & Little, T. D. (2008). Direct and indirect aggression during childhood and adolescence: A meta-analytic review of gender differences, intercorrelations, and relations to maladjustment. *Child Development*, 79(5), 1185-1229.
- Chen, X., Chang, L., & He, Y. (2003). The peer group as a context: Mediating and moderating effects on relations between academic achievement and social functioning in chinese children. *Child Development*, 74(3), 710-727.
- Cillessen, A. H. N. (2009). Sociometric methods. In K. Rubin, W. Bukowski, & B. Laursen (Eds.), *Handbook of peer interactions, relationships, and groups* (pp. 82-99). New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Cillessen, A. H. N., & Bukowski, W. M. (2000). Introduction: Conceptualizing and measuring peer acceptance and rejection. In A. H. N. Cillessen & W. M. Bukowski (Eds.), *Recent advances in the measurement of acceptance and rejection in the peer system*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Cillessen, A. H. N., & Marks, P. E. (2011). Conceptualizing and measuring popularity. In A. Cillessen, D. Schwartz, & L. Mayeux (Eds.), *Popularity in the peer system* (pp. 25-56). New York, NY: The Guilford Press.

- Cillessen, A. H. N., & Mayeux, L. (2004). From censure to reinforcement: Developmental changes in the association between aggression and social status. *Child Development*, 75, 147-163. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2004.00660.x
- Cillessen, A. H. N., & Mayeux, L. (2004). Sociometric status and peer group behavior: Previous finding and current directions. In J. B. Kupersmidt & K. A. Dodge (Eds.), Children's peer relations: From development to intervention (pp. 3-19). Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Cillessen, A. H. N., & Rose, A. J. (2005). Understanding popularity in the peer system. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, *14*, 102-105. doi: 10.1111/j.0963-7214.2005.00343.x
- Cillessen, A. H. N., Schwartz, D., & Mayeux, L. (2011). *Popularity in the peer system*, New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Cillessen, A. H. N., van IJzendoorn, H. W., van Lieshout, C. F. M., & Hartup, W. W. (1992).

 Heterogeneity among peer rejected boys: Subtypes and stabilities. *Child Development*,

 63, 893-905. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.1992.tb01669.x
- Coie, J. D. (1990). Toward a theory of peer rejection. In S. R. Asher, & J. D. Coie (Eds.), *Peer rejection in childhood* (pp. 365-401). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Coie, J. D., & Dodge, K. A. (1998). Aggression and antisocial behavior. In W. Damon (Series Ed.) & N. Eisenberg (Vol. Ed.), *Handbook of child psychology: Vol. 3. Social, emotional, and personality development* (5th ed., pp. 779-862). New York: Wiley.
- Coie, J. D., Dodge, K. A., & Coppotelli, H. (1982). Dimensions and types of social status: A cross-age perspective. *Developmental Psychology*, *18*, 557-570. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.18.4.557

- Coie, J. A., Dodge, K. A., & Kupersmidt, J. B. (1990). Peer group behavior and social status. In S. R. Asher & J. D. Coie (Eds.), Peer rejection in childhood (pp.17-59). New York:

 Cambridge University Press.
- Coie, J. D., Dodge, K. A., & Terry, R., & Wright, V. (1991). The role of aggression in peer relations: An analysis of aggression episodes in boys' play groups. *Child Development*, 62, 812-826.
- Corsaro, W. A. (1979). Young children's conception of status and role. *Sociology of Education*, 52, 46-59.
- Crick, N. R. (1996). The role of overt aggression, relation aggression, and prosocial behavior in the prediction of children's future social adjustment. *Child Development*, 67, 2317-2327.
- Crick, N. R., & Ladd, G. W. (1990). Children's perceptions of the outcomes of social strategies:

 Do the ends justify being mean? *Developmental Psychology*, 29, 244-254.
- Crick, N. R., & Grotpeter, J. (1995). Relational aggression, gender, and social-psychological adjustment. Child Development, 66, 710-722.
- de Bruyn, E. H., Cillessen, A. H., & Wissink, I. B. (2010). Associations of peer acceptance and perceived popularity with bullying and victimization in early adolescence. *Journal of Early Adolescence*, 30(4), 543-566. doi: 10.1177/0272431609340517
- Deater-Deckard, K. (2001). Annotation: Recent research examining the role of peer relationships in the development of psychopathology. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 42(5), 565-579.
- Eder, D. (1985). The cycle of popularity: Interpersonal relations among female adolescents. Sociology of Education, 58, 154-165. doi: 10.2307/2112416

- Eder, D., Evans, C.C., & Parker, S. (1995). School talk: Gender and adolescent culture. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press.
- Ellis, W. E., Dumas, T. M., Mahdy, J. C., & Wolfe, D. A. (2012). Observations of adolescent peer group interactions as a function of within- and between-group centrality status.

 **Journal of Research on Adolescence*, 22(2), 252-266.
- Ellis, W. E., & Zarbatany, L. (2007). Peer group status as a moderator of group influence on children's deviant, aggressive, and prosocial behavior. *Child Development*, 78, 1240-1254.
- Espelage, D. L., Holt, M. K., & Henkel, R. R. (2003). Examination of peer-group contextual effects on aggression during early adolescence. *Child Development*, 74, 205-220.
- Estell, D. B., Farmer, T. W., & Cairns, B. D. (2007). Bullies and victims in rural African

 American youth: Behavioral characteristics and social network placement. *Aggressive Behavior*, *33*, 145-159.
- Estell, D. B., Farmer, T. W., Pearl, R., Van Acker, R., & Rodkin, P. C. (2008). Social status and aggressive and disruptive behavior in girls: Individual, group, and classroom influences. *Journal of School Psychology*, 46, 193-212.
- Farmer, T. W., Estell, D. B., Bishop, J. L., O'Neal, K. K., & Cairns, B. D. (2003). Rejected bullies or popular leaders? The social relations of aggressive subtypes of rural African American early adolescents. Developmental Psychology, 39(6), 992-1004.
- Farmer, T. W., Hall, C. M., Petrin, R., Hamm, J. V., & Dadisman, K. (2010). Evaluating the impact of a multicomponent intervention model on teachers' awareness of social networks at the beginning of middle school in rural communities. *School Psychology Quarterly*, 25(2), 94-106.

- Farmer, T. W., Leung, M., Pearl, R., Rodkin, P. C., Cadwallader, T. W., & Van Acker, R. (2002). Deviant of diverse peer groups? The peer affiliations of aggressive elementary students. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *94*(3), 611-620.
- Farmer, T. W., & Rodkin, P. C. (1996). Antisocial and prosocial correlates of classroom social positions: The social network centrality perspective. *Social Development*, *5*(2), 174-188.
- Farmer, T. W., Van Acker, R. M., Pearl, R., & Rodkin, P. C. (1999). Social networks and peer-assessed problem behavior in elementary classrooms: Students with and without disabilities. Remedial and Special Education, 20(4), 244-256.
- Farmer, T. W., Xie, H., Cairns, B. D., & Hutchins, B. C. (2007). Social synchrony, peer networks, and aggression in school. In P. H. Hawley, T. D. Little, & P. C. Rodkin (Eds.), Aggression and adaptation: The bright side to bad behavior (pp. 209-233). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Farmer, T. W., & Xie, H. (2007). Aggression and school dynamics: The good, the bad, and the ordinary. *Journal of School Psychology*, 45, 461-478.
- Feshbach, N. D. (1969). Sex differences in children's modes of aggressive responses toward outsiders. *Merrill-Palmer Quarterly*, 15, 249-258.
- Galen, B., & Underwood, M. (1997). A developmental investigation of social aggression among children. *Developmental Psychology*, *33*, 589-600.
- Gallagher, K. C., Dadisman, K., Farmer, T. W., Huss, L., & Hutchins, B. C. (2007). Social dynamics of early childhood classrooms: Considerations and implications for teachers. In O. N. Saracho & B. Spodek (Eds.), Social Learning: Contemporary perspectives in early childhood education.

- Garandeau, C. F., & Cillessen, A. H. N. (2006). From indirect aggression to invisible aggression:

 A conceptual view on bullying and peer group manipulation. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, 11, 612-625.
- Gest, S. D., Farmer, T. W., Cairns, B. D., & Xie, H. (2003). Identifying children's peer social networks in school classrooms: Links between peer reports and observed interactions.

 Social Development, 12(4), 513-529.
- Gest, S. D., Graham-Bermann, S. A., & Hartup, W. W. (2001). Peer experience: Common and unique features of number of friendships, social network centrality, and sociometric status. *Social Development*, 10, 23-40.
- Gifford-Smith, M. E., & Brownell, C. A. (2003). Childhood peer relationships: Social acceptance, friendship, and peer networks. *Journal of School Psychology*, 41, 235-284.
- Gommans, R. (2010). Sociometric status, peer-perceived popularity, bullying, and psychopathological outcomes: Associations and the moderating role of involvement in bullying. Retrieved from http://www.gommansonline.nl/files/bachelor_scriptie_v1.pdf.
- Hallinan, M. T. (1995). Patterns of cliquing among youth. In H. Foot, A. Chapman, & J. Smith (Eds.), *Friendship and social relations in children* (pp. 321-342). New Brunswick, New Jersey: Transaction Publishers.
- Hallinan, M. T., & Smith, S. S. (1989). Classroom characteristics and student friendship cliques. *Social Forces*, 67(4), 898-919.
- Harlow, H. F. (1969). Age-mate or peer affectional system. *Advances in the Study of Behavior*, 2, 333-383. doi:10.1016/S0065-3454(08)60072-8
- Hartup, W. W. (1970). Peer interaction and social organization. In P. H. Mussen (Ed.)

 Carmichael's manual of child psychology; Vol 2, (pp. 361-456). New York: Wiley.

- Hartup, W. W. (1974). Aggression in childhood: Developmental perspectives. *American Psychologist*, 29, 336-341.
- Hartup, W. W. (1983). Peer relations. In E. M. Hetherington (Ed.), *Handbook of child*psychology: Vol. 4. Socialization, personality, and social development (pp. 103-198).New York: Wiley.
- Hartup, W. W. (1992). Friendships and their developmental significance. In H. McGurk (Ed.), Childhood social developmental: Contemporary perspectives. Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Hartup, W. W. (2009). Critical issues and theoretical viewpoints. In K. Rubin, W. Bukowski, &B. Laursen (Eds.), *Handbook of peer interactions, relationships, and groups* (pp. 3-41).New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Hatzichristou, C., & Hopf, D. (1996). A multiperspective comparison of peer sociometric status groups in childhood and adolescence. *Child Development*, 67, 1085-1102.
- Hawley, P. H. (1994). On being an elephant: A quantitative intraindividual analysis of the behavior of elephas maximus. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, University of California, Riverside.
- Hawley, P. H. (1999). The ontogenesis of social dominance: A strategy-based evolutionary perspective. *Developmental Review*, *19*, 97-132.
- Hawley, P. H. (2002). Social dominance and prosocial and coercive strategies of resource control in preschoolers. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 26, 167-176.
- Hawley, P.H. (2003). Prosocial and coercive configurations of resource control in early adolescence: A case for the well-adapted Machiavellian. *Merrill-Palmer Quarterly*, 49(3), 279-309. doi:10.1353/mpq.2003.0013

- Hawley, P. H. (2007). Social dominance in childhood and adolescence: Why social competence and aggression may go hand in hand. In T. D. Little, P. C. Rodkin, and P. H. Hawley (Eds.), *Aggression and adaptation: The bright side to bad behavior (pp. 1-30)*. Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Hawley, P. H., Little, T. D., & Card, N. A. (2008). The myth of the alpha male: A new look at dominance-related beliefs and behaviors among adolescent males and females.

 International Journal of Behavior Development, 32, 76-88.
- Hawley, P. H., Little, T. D., & Pasupathi, M. (2002). Winning friends and influencing peers:

 Strategies of peer influence in late childhood. *International Journal of Behavioral*Development, 26(5), 466-474.
- Henrich, C. C., Kuperminc, G. P., Sack, A., Blatt, S. J., & Leadbeater, B. J. (2000).
 Characteristics and homogeneity of early adolescent friendship groups: A comparison of male and female clique and nonclique members. *Applied Developmental Science*, 4(1), 15-26.
- Hoff, K. E., Reese-Weber, M., Schneider, W. J., & Stagg, J. W. (2009). The association between high status positions and aggressive behavior in early adolescence. *Journal of School Psychology*, 47, 395-426.
- Hogg, M. A. (1996). Social identity, self-categorization, and the small group. In E. H. Witte & J.
 H. Davis (Eds.), *Understanding group behavior*. *Vol. 2: Small group processes and interpersonal relations* (pp. 227-253). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc.
- Hogg, M. A. (2001). A Social Identity Theory of leadership. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 5(3), 184-200. doi:10.1207/S15327957PSPR0503_1

- Hogg, M. A., Hardie, E. A., & Reynolds, K. J. (1995). Prototypical similarity, self-categorization, and depersonalized attraction: A perspective on group cohesiveness.
 European Journal of Social Psychology, 25, 159-177. doi:10.1002/ejsp.2420250204
- Hogg, M. A. & Reid, S. A. (2001). Social identity, leadership, and power. In A. Y. Lee-Chai & J.
 A. Bargh (Eds.), *The Use and Abuse of Power; Multiple Perspectives on the Causes of Corruption (pp. 159-180)*. New York University: Psychology Press.
- Hogg, M. A., & Reid, S. A. (2006). Social identity, self-categorization, and the communication of group norms. *Communication Theory*, *16*(1), 7-30. doi:10.1111/j.1468-2885.2006.00003.x
- Hogue, A., & Steinberg, L. (1995). Homophily of internalized distress in adolescent peer groups.

 *Developmental Psychology, 31(6), 897-906.
- Hollos, M., & Cowan, P. A. (1973). Social isolation and cognitive development: Logical operations and role-taking abilities in three Norwegian social settings. *Child Development*, 44(3), 630-641.
- Howe, C. (2010). Peer groups and children's development. Malden, MA: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Jarvinen, D. W., & Nicholls, J. G. (1996). Adolescents' social goals, beliefs about the causes of social success, and satisfaction in peer relations. *Developmental Psychology*, 32, 435-441.
- Jiang, X. L., & Cillessen, A. H. N. (2005). Stability of continuous measures of sociometric status: A meta-analysis. *Developmental Review*, 25, 1-25. doi: 10.1016/j.dr.2004.08.008
- Jones, D. C. (1984). Dominance and affiliation as factors in the social organization of same-sex groups of elementary school. *Ethology and Sociobiology*, *5*, 193-202.

- Jones, L. M., Mitchell, K. J., & Finkelhor, D. (2013). Online harassment in context: Trends from three youth internet safety surveys (2000, 2005, 2010). *Psychology of Violence*, *3*(1), 53-69.
- Juvonen, J., Graham, S., & Schuster, M. A. (2003). Bullying among young adolescents: The strong, the weak, and the troubled. *Pediatrics*, 112, 1231-1237.
- Kandel, D. B. (1978). Homophily, selection, and socialization in adolescent friendships. *American Journal of Sociology*, 84(2), 427-436.
- Karna, A., Voeten, M., Little, T., Poskiparta, E., Kaljonen, A., & Salmivalli, C. (2011). A large-scale evaluation of the KiVa antibullying program: Grades 4-6. *Child Development*, 82, 311-330.
- Kindermann, T. A. (1993). Natural peer groups as context for individual development: The case of children's motivation in school. *Developmental Psychology*, 29(6), 970-977.
- Kindermann, T. A. (1996). Strategies for the study of individual development within naturally-existing peer groups. *Social Development*, *5*(2), 158-173. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.1996.tb00078.x
- Kindermann, T. A., McCollom, T. L., & Gibson, E., Jr. (1995). Peer networks and students' classroom engagement during childhood and adolescence. In K. Wentzel & J. Juvonen (Eds.), *Social motivation: Understanding children's school adjustment*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Kiuru, N., Aunola, K., Vuori, J., & Nurmi, J. (2007). The role of peer groups in adolescents' educational expectations and adjustment. *Journal of Youth Adolescence*, *36*, 995-1009. doi; 10.1007/s10964-00609118-6

- Knight, G. P., Guthrie, I. K., Page, M. C., & Fabes, R. A. (2002). Emotional arousal and gender differences in aggression: A meta-analysis. *Aggressive Behavior*, 28, 266-393.
- Kowalski, R. M., & Limber, S. P. (2007). Electronic bullying among middle school students. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 41, 22-30.
- Kraatz-Keily, M., Bates, J. E., Dodge, K. A., & Pettit, G. S. (2000). A cross-domain analysis: Externalizing and internalizing behaviors during 8 years of childhood. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 28, 161-179.
- Kupersmidt, J. B., DeRosier, M. E., & Patterson, C. P. (1995). Similarity as the basis for children's friendships: The roles of sociometric status, aggressive and withdrawn behavior, academic achievement and demographic characteristics. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 12, 439-452.
- Kwon, K., & Lease, A. M. (2007). Clique membership and social adjustment in children's same-gender cliques The contribution of the type of clique to children's self reported adjustment. *Merrill-Palmer Quarterly-Journal of Developmental Psychology*, *53*(2), 216-242. doi:10.1353/mpq.2007.0012
- LaFontana, K. M., & Cillessen, A. H. (1999). Children's interpersonal perceptions as a function of sociometric and peer-perceived popularity, *The Journal of Genetic Psychology*, 160(2), 225-242. doi: 10.1080/00221329909595394
- LaFontana, K. M., & Cillessen, A. H. (2002). Children's perceptions of popular and unpopular peers: A multimethod assessment. *Developmental Psychology*, *38*, 635-647.
- Lagerspetz, K., Bjorkqvist, K., & Peltonen, T. (1988). Is indirect aggression typical of females?

 Gender differences in aggressiveness in 11- to 12-year-old children. *Aggressive Behavior*, 14, 403-414.

- Lazarsfeld, P. F., & Merton, R. K. (1954). Friendship as social process: A substantive and methodological analysis. In M. Berger, T. Abel, & C. Page (Eds.), *Freedom and control in modern society*. Toronto: D. Van Nostrand Company, Inc.
- Lease, A. M., Kennedy, C. A., & Axelrod, J. L. (2002). Children's social constructions of popularity. *Social Development*, 11, 87-109. doi:10.1111/1467-9507.00188
- Lease, A. M., Musgrove, K.T., & Axelrod, J.L. (2002). Dimensions of social status in preadolescent peer groups: Likability, perceived popularity, and social dominance. *Social Development*, 11, 508-533. doi:10.1111/1467-9507.00213
- Limber, S. P. (2004). Implementation of the Olweus Bullying Prevention Program in American schools: Lessons learned from the field. In D. L. Espelage & S. M. Swearer (Eds.), *Bullying in American schools: A social-ecological perspective on prevention and intervention* (pp. 351-363). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc., Publishers.
- Lonardo, R. A., Giordano, P. C., Longmore, M. A., & Manning, W. D. (2009). Parents, friends, and romantic partners: Enmeshment in deviant networks and adolescent delinquency involvement. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, *38*, 367-383.
- Masten, A. S., Morison, P., & Pellegrini, D. (1985). A revised class play method of peer assessment. *Developmental Psychology*, 17, 344-350.
- Mayeux, L., & Cillessen, A. H. (2008). It's not being popular, it's knowing it, too: The role of self-perceptions of status in the associations between peer status and aggression. *Journal of Social Development*, 17(4), 871-888. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.2008.00474.x
- Mayeux, L., Houser, J. J., & Dyches, K. D. (2011). Social acceptance and popularity: Two distinct forms of peer status. In A. Cillessen, D. Schwartz, & L. Mayeux (Eds.), *Popularity in the peer system* (pp. 25-56). New York, NY: The Guilford Press.

- Mayeux, L., Sandstrom, M. J., & Cillessen, A. H. (2008). Is being popular a risky proposition?

 **Journal of Research on Adolescence, 18(1), 49-74. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-7795.2008.00550.x*
- McCandless, B. R., & Marshall, H. R. (1957). A picture sociometric technique for preschool children and its relation to teacher judgments of friendship. *Child Development*, 28(2), 139-147.
- Merten, D. E. (1997). The meaning of meanness: Popularity, competition, and conflict among junior high school girls. *Sociology of Education*, 70, 175-191.
- Miller, N., & Gentry, K. W. (1995). Sociometric indices of children's peer interaction in the school setting. In H. C. Foot, A. J. Chapman, & J. R. Smith (Eds.), Friendship and social relations in children. New Brunswick, New Jersey: Transaction Publishers.
- Moreno, J. L. (1934). *Who Shall Survive?* Washington, DC: Nervous and Mental Disease Publishing Company.
- Neal, J. W. (2010). Social aggression and social position in middle childhood and early adolescence: Burning bridges or building them? *The Journal of Early Adolescence*, 30(1), 122-137.
- Neckerman, H. J. (1996). The stability of social groups in childhood and adolescence. *Social Development*, *5*, 131-145.
- Newcomb, A. F., & Bagwell, C. L. (1996). The developmental significance of children's friendship relations. In W. M. Bukowski, A. F. Newcomb, & W. W. Hartup (Eds.), *The company they keep: Friendship in childhood and adolescence*. New York: Cambridge University Press.

- Newcomb, A. F., Bukowski, W. M., & Pattee, L. (1993). Children's peer relations: A metaanalytic review of popular, rejected, neglected, controversial, and average sociometric status. *Psychological Bulletin*, 113, 99-128.
- O'Brien, S. F., & Bierman, K. L. (1988). Conceptions and perceived influence of peer groups: Interviews with preadolescents and adolescents. *Child Development*, *59*, 1360-1365.
- Ollendick, T. H., Weist, M. D., Borden, M. C., & Greene, R. W. (1992). Sociometric status and academic, behavioral and psychological adjustment: A five-year longitudinal study. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 60(1), 80-87.
- Olweus, D. (1978). *Aggression in Schools: Bullying and Whipping Boys*. Washington, DC: Hemisphere.
- Olweus, D. (1991). Peer harassment: A critical analysis and some important issues. In J.

 Juvonene & S. Graham (Eds.), *Peer Harassment in School: The Plight of the Vulnerable and Victimized* (pp. 1-20). New York: Guilford Press.
- Olweus, D. (1994). Annotation-bullying at school-basic facts and effects of a school-based intervention program. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry and Allied Disciplines*, *35*, 1171-1190.
- Olweus, D. (1993). Bullying at school: What we know and what we can do. NY: Blackwell.
- Olweus, D., Limber, S., & Mihalic, S. (1999). *The Bullying-Prevention Program; Blueprints for violence prevention*. Boulder, CO: Center for the Study and Prevention of Violence.
- Olweus, D. (2001). Peer harassment: A critical analysis and some important issues. In J.

 Juvonen & S. Graham (Eds.), *Peer harassment in schools: The plight of the vulnerable and the victimized*. New York: Guilford.

- Owens, L., Shute, R., & Slee, P. (2000). "Guess what I just heard!": Indirect aggression among teenage girls in Australia. *Aggressive Behavior*, 26, 67-83.
- Paikoff, R. L., & Savin-Williams, R. C. (1983). An exploratory study of dominance interactions among adolescent females at a summer camp. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 12(5), 419-433.
- Parker, J. G., & Asher, S. R. (1987). Peer acceptance and later personal adjustment: Are low-accepted children "at risk"? *Psychological Bulletin*, 102, 357-389.
- Parker, J. G., Rubin, K. H., Price, J. M., & DeRosier, M. E. (1995). Peer relationships, child development and adjustment: A developmental psychopathology perspective. In D.
 Cicchetti & D. J. Cohen (Eds.), *Developmental Psychopathology: Risk, disorder, and adaptation* Vol. 2 (pp.96-161). New York: Wiley.
- Parkhurst, J. T., & Asher, S. R. (1992). Peer rejection in middle school: Subgroup differences in behavior, loneliness, and interpersonal concerns. Developmental Psychology, 28, 231-241.
- Parkhurst, J. T., & Hopmeyer, A. (1998). Sociometric popularity and peer-perceived popularity:

 Two distinct dimensions of peer status. *Journal of Early Adolescence*, 18, 125-144.
- Peery, J. C. (1979). Popular, amiable, isolated, rejected: A reconceptualization of sociometric status in pre-school children. *Child Development*, *50*, 1231-1234.
- Pellegrini, A. D., Bartini, M., & Brooks, F. (1999). School bullies, victims, and aggressive victims: Factors relating to group affiliation and victimization in early adolescence. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 91, 216-224.
- Pellegrini, A. D., & Bartini, M. (2001). Dominance in early adolescent boys: Affiliative and aggressive dimensions and possible functions. *Merrill-Palmer Quarterly*, 47(1), 142-163.

- Pellegrini, A. D., & Long, J. D. (2002). A longitudinal study of bullying, dominance, and victimization during the transition from primary school through secondary school. *British Journal of Developmental Psychology*, 20, 259-280.
- Pellegrini, A. D., Roseth, C. J., Van Ryzin, C. J., & Solberg, D. W. (2011). Popularity as a form of social dominance: An evolutionary perspective. In A. H. N. Cillessen, D. Schwartz, & L. Mayeux (Eds.). *Popularity in the peer system*. New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Prinstein, M. J., & Cillessen, A. H. N. (2003). Forms and functions of adolescent peer aggression associated with high levels of peer status. *Merrill-Palmer Quarterly*, 49, 310-342.
- Rigby, K., & Slee, P. T. (1993). Dimensions of interpersonal relating among Australian schoolchildren and their implications for psychological well-being. *Journal of Social Psychology*, *133*(1), 33-42.
- Robertson, D. L., Farmer, T. W., Fraser, M. W., Day, S. H., Duncan, T., Crowther, A., & Dadisman, K. A. (2010). Interpersonal competence configurations and peer relations in early elementary classrooms: Perceived popular and unpopular aggressive subtypes.

 **International Journal of Behavioral Development, 34(1), 73-87.
- Rodkin, P., Farmer, T. W., Pearl, R., & Van Acker, R. (2000). The heterogeneity of popularity in boys: Antisocial and prosocial configurations. *Developmental Psychology*, *36*, 14-24.
- Rodkin, P., Farmer, T. W., Pearl, R., & Van Acker, R. (2006). They're cool: Social status and peer group supports for aggressive boys and girls. *Social Development*, 15(2), 175-204.
- Roff, M., Sells, S. B., & Golden, M. M. (1972). Social adjustment and personality development in children. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota.

- Rose, A. J., Swenson, L. P., & Carlson, W. (2004). Friendships of aggressive youth: Considering the influences of being disliked and being perceived as popular. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 88(1), 25-45.
- Rose, A. J., Swenson, L. P., & Waller, E. M. (2004). Overt and relational aggression and perceived popularity: Developmental differences in concurrent and prospective relations.

 *Developmental Psychology, 40(3), 378-387.
- Rubin, K. H., Bukowski, W. M., & Laursen, B. (Eds.). (2009). *Handbook of peer interactions, relationships, and groups*. New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Rubin, K. H., Bukowski, W., & Parker, J. G. (1998). Peer interactions, relationships, and groups.
 In W. Damon (Series Ed.) & N. Eisenberg(Vol. Ed.), *Handbook of child psychology: Vol.*3. Social, emotional, and personality development (pp.619-700). New York: Wiley.
- Rubin, K. H., Bukowski, W. M., & Parker, J. G. (2006). Peer interactions, relationships, and groups. In W. Damon & R. M. Lerner (Eds.)., N. Eisenberg (Vol. Ed.), *Handbook of child psychology* (6th ed.): Vol 3, *Social, emotional, and personality development* (pp. 571-645). New York: Wiley.
- Russon, A. E., & Waite, B. E. (1991). Patterns of dominance and imitation in an infant peer group. *Ethology and Sociobiology*, *13*, 55-73.
- Salmivalli, C. (2010). Bullying and the peer group: A review. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, 15, 112-120.
- Salmivalli, C., Garandeau, C. F., & Veenstra, R. (2012). KiVa anti-bullying program:

 Implications for school adjustment. In A. M. Ryan & G. W. Ladd (Eds.), *Peer relationships and adjustment at school* (pp. 279-307). North Carolina: Information Age Publishing Inc.

- Salmivalli, C., Huttunen, A., & Lagerspetz, K. M. J. (1997). Peer networks and bullying in schools. *Scandinavian Journal of Psychology*, *38*, 305-312.
- Salmivalli, C., & Peets, K. (2009). Bullies, victims, and bully-victim relationships in middle childhood and early adolescence. In K. H. Rubin, W. M. Bukowski, & B. Laursen (Eds.), *Handbook of peer interaction, relationships, and groups* (pp. 322-340). New York: Guilford.
- Sandstrom, M. J., & Cillessen, A. H. (2006). Likeable versus popular: Distinct implications for adolescent adjustment. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 30(4), 305-314.
- Sandstrom, M. J., & Coie, J. D. (1999). A developmental perspective on peer rejection:

 Mechanisms of stability and change. *Child Development*, 70, 955-966.
- Savin-Williams, R. C. (1979). Dominance hierarchies in groups of adolescents. *Child Development*, 50(4), 923-935.
- Schwartz, D., Tom, S. R., Chang, L., Xu, Y., Duong, M. T., & Kelly, B. M. (2010). Popularity and acceptance as distinct dimensions of social standing for Chinese children in Hong Kong. *Social Development*, *19*(4), 681-697.
- Sijtsema, J. J., Veenstra, R., Lindenberg, S., & Salmivalli, C. (2009). Empirical test of bullies' status goals: Assessing direct goals, aggression, and prestige. *Aggressive Behavior*, *35*(1), 57-67.
- Slee, P. T., & Rigby, K. (Eds.). (1998), Children's peer relations, New York, NY: Routledge.
- Strayer, F. F., & Trudel, M. (1984). Developmental changes in the nature and function of social dominance among young children. *Ethology and Sociobiology*, *5*, 279-295.
- Sullivan, H. S. (1953). The interpersonal theory of psychiatry. New York: Norton.

- Sutton, J. (2003). ToM goes to school: Social cognition and social values in bullying. In B.

 Repacholi & V. Slaughter (Eds.), *Individual differences in theory of mind* (pp. 99-120).

 New York and Hove: Psychology Press.
- Sutton, J., Smith, P. K., & Swettenham, J. (1999). Social cognition and bullying: Social inadequacy or skilled manipulation? *British Journal of Developmental Psychology*, 17, 435-450.
- Stiller, B. C., Nese, R., Tomlanovich, A. K., Horner, R. H., & Ross, S. W. (2013). *Bullying and harassment prevention in positive behavior supports: Expect respect*. Retrieved from http://www.pbis.org/common/pbisresources/tools/2013_02_18_FINAL_COVR_MANU AL_123x.pdf
- Swiatek, M. A. (1995). An empirical investigation of the social coping strategies used by gifted adolescents. *Gifted Child Quarterly*, *39*, 154-161.
- Tajfel, H., & Turner, J. C. (1979). An integrative theory of intergroup conflict. In W. G. Austin& S. Worchel (Eds.), *The social psychology of intergroup relations* (pp. 33–47).Monterey, CA: Brooks/Cole.
- Terry, R. (2000). Recent advances in measurement theory and the use of sociometric techniques.
 In A. H. N. Cillessen & W. M. Bukowski (Eds.), Recent advances in the measurement of acceptance and rejection in the peer system: New directions for child development (No. 88, pp. 27-53). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Thornberg, R. (2010). Schoolchildren's social representations on bullying causes. *Psychology in the Schools*, 47(4), 311-327.

- Troop-Gordon, W., Visconti, K. J., & Kuntz, K. J. (2011). Perceived popularity during early adolescence: Links to declining adjustment among aggressive youth. *The Journal of Early Adolescence*, 31(1), 125-151.
- Vaillancourt, T., & Hymel, S. (2006). Aggression and social status: The moderating roles of sex and peer-valued characteristics. *Aggressive Behavior*, 32(4), 396-408.
- Vaillancourt, T., Hymel, S., & McDougall, P. (2003). Bullying is power: Implications for school-based intervention strategies. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *19*, 157-176.
- Walcott, C. M., Upton, A., Bolen, L. M., & Brown, M. B. (2008). Associations between peer-perceived status and aggression in young adolescence. *Psychology in the Schools*, 45(6), 550-561.
- Weisfeld, G. E., Omark, D. R., & Cronin, C. L. (1980). A longitudinal and cross-sectional study of dominance in boys. In D. R. Omark, F. F. Strayer, & D. G. Freedman (Eds.), *Dominance relations* (pp. 205-216). New York: Garland.
- Wentzel, K. R., & Asher, S. R. (1995). The academic lives of neglected, rejected, popular, and controversial children. *Child Development*, 66(3), 754-763.
- Woolfolk, A. (2010). Educational psychology (11th ed.). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson Education, Inc.
- Xie, H., Cairns, B. D., & Cairns, R. B. (2001). Predicting teen motherhood and teen fatherhood:

 Individual characteristics and peer affiliations. *Social Development*, 10(4), 488-511.
- Xie, H., Li, Y., Boucher, S.M., Hutchins, B. C., & Cairns, B. D. (2006). What makes a girl (or a boy) popular (or unpopular)? African American children's perceptions and developmental differences. Developmental Psychology, 42(4), 599-612.

Xie, H., Swift, D. J., Cairns, B. D., & Cairns, R. B. (2002). Aggressive behaviors in social interaction and developmental adaptation: A narrative analysis of interpersonal conflicts during early adolescence. *Social Development*, 11(2), 205-224. doi: 10.1111/1467-9507.00195

Table 1.1

Descriptive Statistics for Classification Variables

Sample	Perceived Popular M SD	Sociometrically Popular M SD	Both M SD	Average M SD	
	n=51 (8.9%)	n=61 (10.6%)	n=23 (4.0%)	n=167 (29.0%)	
Most-Popular	2.43 (1.05)	07 (.45)	2.26 (.90)	36 (.23)	
Least-Popular	46 (.20)	44 (.23)	51 (.11)	30 (.27)	
Like-Most	.92 (.99)	1.52 (.51)	2.00 (.56)	39 (.47)	
Like-least	.55 (.92)	59 (.24)	63 (.24)	40 (.37)	

Note: Most-popular, least-popular, like-most, and like-least variables are standardized within the reference sample to a mean of 0 and standard deviation of 1.

Table 1.2

Intercorellations Among Variables

Sample	Most-Popular	Least-Popular	Like-Most	Like-Least
Most-Popular	1	26	.51	.07
Least-Popular	26	1	31	.48
Like-Most	.51	31	1	22
Like-least	.07	.48	22	1

Table 1.3

Descriptive Statistics for Leadership and Influence Strategy Items

	Sociometrically Popular M SD C.I.	Perceived Popular M SD C.I.	Both M SD C.I	Average M SD C.I.
Leadership	.51 (.99) [.25, .76] _b	1.68 (1.45) [1.27, 2.08] _a	1.66 (1.16) [1.16, 2.16]	a28 (.52) [36,20] _c
Prosocial				
"Asking Politely"	.83 (1.14) [.54, 1.13] _a	.71 (1.26) [.36, 1.07] _a	1.87 (1.79) [1.10-2.65] _a	14 (.84) [27,01] _b
"Being Helpful"	1.18 (1.17) [.88, 1.48] _a	.50 (.93) [.24, .76] _b	1.85 (1.66) [1.13, 2.56]	16 (.82) [29,04] _c
Coercive				
"Making fun"	28 (.51) [41,15] _b	1.09 (1.39) [.69, 1.48] _a	02 (.93) [42, .39] _b	26 (.56) [35,17] _b
"Gossiping"	36 (.52) [49,23] _{bc}	.93 (1.20) [.59, 1.27] _a	.37 (1.05) [09, .82] _{ac}	26 (.62) [36,17] _c
"Pushing"	27 (.35) [36,18] _b	.28 (1.02) [.00, .57] _a	06 (.60) [32, .20] _{ab}	23 (.48) [30,16] _b

Note: Means with different subscripts differ at the p<.05 level; Within rows, means with the same subscripts do not differ significantly.

Table 1.4

Clique Identification with Popular Students

Cliques	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
Types of Students	n=28 (22%)	n=19 (15%)	n=2 (2%)	n=9 (7%)	n=5 (4%)	n=4 (3%)	n=8 (6%)	n=55 (42%)
SPop	yes	no	no	yes	yes	no	yes	No
PPop	no	yes	no	yes	no	yes	yes	No
Both	no	no	ye	no	yes	yes	yes	No
Ave	y/n	y/n	y/n	y/n	y/n	y/n	y/n	yes

Note. 1-a clique including sociometrically popular students; 2-a clique including perceived popular students; 3-a clique including students nominated as both; 4-a clique including sociometrically popular and perceived popular students; 5-a clique including sociometrically popular and students nominated as both; 6-a clique including perceived popular and students nominated as both; 7-a clique including sociometrically popular, perceived popular, and students nominated as both

Table 1.5

Descriptive Statistics for Influence Strategy Items Within Cliques

Item	Spop M SD	Ppop M SD	Mixed M SD	Ave M SD
Prosocial	25 (.89) _a	61 (.94) _a	21 (.99) _a	33 (1.06) _a
"Asking Politely"	.13 (.47) _{ab}	06 (.66) _b	.55 (.75) _a	12 (.60) _b
"Being Helpful"	.43 (.53) _a	15 (.41) _b	.52 (.77) _a	22 (.54) _b
Coercive	28 (1.34) _a	.24 (1.44) _a	11 (1.28) _a	52 (1.15) _a
"Making fun"	11 (.48) _{ab}	.43 (.81) _a	.10 (.47) _a	21 (.40) _b
"Gossiping"	27 (.48) _b	.39 (.81) _a	.26 (.68) _a	16 (.58) _b
"Pushing"	15 (.29) _a	.12 (.67) _a	01 (.28) _a	15 (.53) _a

Note: Means with different subscripts differ at the p<.05 level; Within rows, means with the same subscripts do not differ significantly.